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Vampire for Christmas

It was one last mission. Shannon, a demon hunter with the
agency, is looking forward to leaving behind the small town and the
vampire she’s been stuck with for the past two years. Things are
getting complicated fast and she wants out. A fresh start, free of
her vampire partner, awaits her if she can survive their final
mission and the lonely Christmas holidays.

It was one last mission. Rafe, a vampire doing time with the
agency, watches it approach with dread weighing heavily in his
stomach. Two years of working with Shannon has been difficult,
especially since he started falling for her, but he doesn’t want
their partnership to end. He has barely a few days to make her face
her feelings and stop her from leaving, and he intends to do just
that.

When a slimy demon threatens the season of peace and goodwill,
it’s the chance Rafe has been waiting for and the moment Shannon
secretly fears. Rafe’s determination to prise open her heart and
her own resolve to keep it closed clash as violently as they do
with the demon, and threatens to end as messily.

Can Rafe make Shannon see that his love for her is real and
that she feels something for him too? Can Shannon face her fears
and her past, and stop herself from running away from both? Will a
wish on a star bring her what her heart truly desires—a vampire for
Christmas?
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Chapter 1

His
favourite prey.

Rafe
stood on the lawn, his dark eyes following her from room to room in
her large house. Shannon disappeared from view on the top floor
only to reappear in the living room. He couldn’t see much through
the open curtains but his senses made up for what he lacked in
vision. He tracked her with them, focusing until the dark world
around him drifted into the distance and there was only
her.

She was
muttering.

A smile
tugged at his lips.

How many
times had he told her not to mutter?

She
reappeared and stood in the middle of the living room, tying her
long fair hair up into a ponytail, her gaze on the television. The
twinkling lights hanging around the room cast a myriad of colours,
turning the scene from warm to cold and back again. She looked pale
tonight. Had she been getting enough sleep? They had last worked
together two weeks ago and she hadn’t seemed herself. He had tried
to ask her what was wrong, but had failed to find his voice,
instead leaving her to mull over whatever was bothering her in
silence.

Rafe had
killed the vampire that night. She hadn’t even noticed it. He’d had
to report it to the agency. In a toss up between her being angry
with him for telling her superiors about her dangerous lack of
concentration and her being safe, the latter would always win with
him.

She
smiled.

His chest
ached.

He hadn’t
seen her smile in a long time. He stood in silence, unmoving,
absorbing this rare beauty before him. She was a goddess when she
smiled, and it always tugged at his insides, luring him to her. She
turned towards the window and her smile slowly faded, her
expression turning distant.

What was
she thinking in there?

She
couldn’t see him. Human eyes weren’t sharp enough to pick him out
in the shadows of the tall trees on her lawn. The lights in the
room would steal what little night-vision she had. He could observe
her from the darkness without fear, could watch her and think over
the things that plagued him every night.

The
feelings.

During
the day, Rafe could almost pretend they didn’t exist. The sun stole
the world from him and his emotions with it, leaving him in a
deathly slumber. At night, when he came to her, when he saw her
again, everything returned, and each time it came back
stronger.

He knew
that Shannon didn’t like working with him, and the past two years
had been difficult for them both at times, especially at the start,
but it didn’t stop him from feeling something for her. They had
been through so much together, so many fights for their lives, so
many long nights passed in quiet company when no demons showed up,
and so many long conversations when her guard slipped. When they
had first been assigned to each other, he had wanted out of the
deal straight away, but now he almost looked forward to the times
they were required to work together.

His dead
heart called him a liar.

He didn’t
almost look forward to it at all. He waited for it. Yearned, in
fact.

Rafe
sighed and leaned back against the broad rough trunk of the pine
tree.

It was no
use anyway.

Come the
New Year, the agency would separate them and relocate them at
opposite ends of the country.

He stared
at her. She swept a few rogue strands of golden hair back, tucking
them into her messy ponytail, and laughed at something. The light
from the television flickered across her face. Rafe smiled at the
same time as she did. The sight of her chased the winter chill from
his body.

He was
going to miss her.

His
little vampire hunter.

He had
never wanted a partner, but she had changed that. Now, he didn’t
want any partner except her.

Shannon
smiled again and zipped up her red jumper, until the tall collar of
it covered her neck. She pushed shorter lengths of her hair behind
her ears and then looked out of the window again, and he felt as
though she was looking right at him. She was so beautiful when she
was unaware of him. Naturally so too. No trace of make-up touched
her oval face. No kohl to highlight the depths of her green eyes,
or lipstick to enhance the sensual swell of her coral lips.
Everything about her was natural, right down to her curvy shape. He
had tended to her wounds a few times before, each time battling his
desire as he swept his fingers over her soft skin and laid eyes on
the toned body she hid beneath her clothes. She trembled for him
sometimes and refused to look at him whenever she did, and he was
convinced that her shivers weren’t born of fear. He was convinced
that part of her was attracted to him too. Her gaze shifted and
settled on something partially obscured by the pale
curtains.

He
frowned and tried to make out what it was.

Ragged
dark shape that tapered upwards. Shiny coloured lights. Glittering
orbs. Tufted strings of foil.

A
Christmas tree.

It
surprised him that she celebrated the occasion. He had thought she
would be indifferent to such human things since she was a demon
hunter, but there she was, standing in a room bathed in twinkling
lights, tinsel and festive trimmings. The entire street was alive
with flashing reindeers, singing Santas, and fake snow on roofs. No
decoration touched the outside of her two storey home, but it was
different on the inside.

Rafe
studied her as she adjusted a bauble on the tree. He might have
been talking about her. The exterior she showed to him and others
was different to how she was on the inside. He knew that best at
times like these when he was watching her from the shadows. This
was the real her, the one she hid beneath her armour and would
never let him see. This was his only way of seeing the side of her
that he wished she would show to him, and he couldn’t help
himself.

He told
himself that it wasn’t stalking. It was observing. It was hunting.
It was having the chance to see the woman he wanted her to be
around him and taking it.

Shannon
moved away from the tree, towards the back of the house, her hips
swaying in her snug blue jeans. His gaze slipped to her backside
and he growled, desire spearing him in the gut. He loved the way
she walked even when she thought no one was watching. There was
something sexy about it, alluring. He cocked his head to one side
and fought the urge that rose inside him.

It was
useless.

She would
never be his.

She had
looked at him differently sometimes, almost as if he was human, but
those moments rarely lasted. The barriers were swift to come back
up, protecting her heart before he could reach out and capture it.
During their past few hunts, he had struggled with the right words,
trying to form them into a semblance of order and put his feelings
in a way that she wouldn’t reject outright, in a way that would
make her see that his emotions were real and that he would never
harm her. He had never found the perfect moment though, or the
perfect words.

And time
was running out.

The
ticking clock made him reckless. It didn’t matter anymore if she
rejected him. He couldn’t let the chance slip through his fingers
again. It was now or never.

This was
their last mission together.

He
wouldn’t leave without trying to make her see what he felt for
her.

Shannon
came out of the back room, her jacket in her left hand, and stopped
in front of the Christmas tree again. She touched the same bauble
she had before but this time her expression changed, turning
troubled and distant. What was on her mind? Rafe had seen that look
before, normally when she was lost in her thoughts, like the time
he had reported to her superiors. They had told him not to worry
about it and that they would speak with her. He wanted to be the
one to speak to her about it. He wanted to know why she had joined
the agency. She was young, barely over thirty, and she had never
mentioned her family. Did her reason for hunting demons have
something to do with them? Did it have anything to do with
vampires?

He only
hunted his own kind because the agency had him by the balls on
several murder cases. He was a vampire. All of his species were
susceptible to temptation and he was far from saintly. He had
fought his addiction though and had come out the other side a
better vampire for it. A stronger vampire because of it. He didn’t
kill anymore. He could control that side of him now, and maybe it
was time he made the agency realise that and made them let him
go.

Rafe
shook his head at the way he sounded. Childish. Petulant.
Everything that a vampire his age shouldn’t be. And why? Because he
didn’t want to leave her. He didn’t want to be reassigned to
someone else, or sent off to work alone. He wanted to stay here,
with Shannon, where he belonged.

She
tugged her short black wool jacket on and Rafe knew it was time to
make a move. She was expecting him and he had never been late
before.

He moved
further back into the shadows on her front garden when she
approached the window. She didn’t see him. She closed the curtains,
hiding her from view, and he resorted to tracking her with his
senses again.

A car
passed along the street behind him. The sound of carol singers
drifted on the chill breeze. Rafe looked up at the crisp night sky
and the twinkling stars. Christmas. He couldn’t remember if he had
ever celebrated it.

He had
forgotten so much about his former life on becoming a
vampire.

His gaze
dropped and stuck on something on her porch.


Mistletoe.

Rafe
raised an eyebrow and then smiled as he left his hiding place and
walked towards the front door.

Some
traditions he definitely remembered from his life as a
human.

***

There was
a knock at the door. Shannon knew from the impatient clip it had
who would be waiting on the porch, and she took her time because of
it. It wouldn’t look good if she rushed to answer it. The last time
she had opened the door within a minute, because she had been
passing it at the time, Rafe had teased her the whole night about
how she had been waiting for him on the other side, desperate to go
out with him again, and how attracted to him she was.

Total
crap of course.

She
wouldn’t be attracted to him if he was the last man on Earth.
Shannon smiled to herself. He wasn’t even a man. She would have to
be down to the last vampire too before she would ever consider him
in that way.

Shannon
slipped a stake into the inside pocket of her thick black wool
jacket and another into the back pocket of her dark jeans. It was
always a good idea to be well armed when out on a hunt. She wasn’t
about to let the holiday season lure her into a false sense of
security. Wretched demonkind didn’t celebrate the occasion, and
some of her busiest times had been over the Christmas period.
Besides, the stakes weren’t just for use on the bad vampires.
Sometimes she considered using them on the apparently good vampires
too.

Shannon
opened the door.

Rafe
stood on the other side, six feet plus of dark handsome devil
perfectly capable of pushing every right button in a
woman.

At least,
every woman except her.

The left
side of his sensual mouth tugged into a half smile that revealed
the tip of a canine and his deep brown eyes slid up towards the
porch ceiling. Her eyes followed out of curiosity.


Mistletoe.

Her gaze
snapped back to him. He had to be kidding. He stared at her, dark
eyes locked on hers in a silent challenge, and rocked expectantly
on his heels. He clasped his hands behind his bottom, the action
dragging his long black coat back too, revealing the athletic
physique that his dark shirt failed to hide.

Shannon
stepped backwards into the safety of her house.

Rafe
frowned.

She could
almost hear what he was thinking, could read it in his eyes. She
didn’t care if he thought she was rude because she had never
invited him into her home. She had neglected to do so for good
reason. It was handy at times like these when he was making her
heart jitter and pulse race.

She was
not going to kiss him.

There
were a million reasons why, but she settled on the safety aspect
because her heart couldn’t overrule that one.

If she
abided by tradition and kissed him, she would be placing herself
firmly within his grasp, and that was a place she didn’t want to
be. What would start as a harmless festive kiss would end as a
bloodbath with his fangs in her throat. Just the thought of it
happening shook her deep inside, dredging up memories best left
forgotten and pain she had fought to erase. She would never let
anything like that happen again.


Never.

Rafe
continued to stare, his dark gaze cool but demanding.


Sometimes, Shannon wished the agency hadn’t paired them
together. She had never wanted to work with one of nature’s freaks.
She just wanted to kill them and get revenge for what they had done
to her and her family.

“Never going to happen.” Shannon pushed past him, slammed the
door behind her, and locked it. She didn’t break her stride. Before
he could respond, she was at the end of her garden path and walking
towards the centre of town.

She
didn’t hear him move. One moment he wasn’t there, and the next he
was keeping pace beside her. Her heart leapt at his sudden
appearance.

“I told you not to do that.” She drew her hand away from her
back pocket. It had jumped to the stake on instinct. One of these
days, he was going to surprise her and she was going to give him a
nasty surprise of her own.

“No need for that.” He appeared on the other side of her, his
hand slipping over hers and easing it away from the stake. He
smiled at her, his cool fingers lingering against hers. “There is a
no staking your partner policy at the agency, remember?”

Shannon
snatched her hand back and wished she didn’t remember. It was the
only thing stopping her from killing him. A quiet voice at the back
of her mind whispered that it wasn’t the only reason she couldn’t
bring herself to stake him. She shooed it away.

“So, where are we heading?” Rafe’s deep voice swept around her,
bathing her in warmth she tried to deny, and she kept her gaze
fixed ahead. If she pretended he wasn’t there, she might just make
it through the next few hours, and then she was home free. It was
one last mission.

For some
reason, that caused a dull ache to settle inside her.

She had
thought she would be happy. She should be happy. No more working
with the enemy. They were reassigning her to warmer climes and a
partner-free role. She had proven herself worthy of working alone,
just as she had wanted from the start of her career with the
agency, and she was finally getting that wish.

So why
wasn’t she happy?

“Town,” Shannon said distractedly, frowning at the pavement and
trying to piece together an answer to her own question. There had
to be a reason and it couldn’t be the vampire walking beside her.
She had grown used to him. That’s all it was. He had become a sort
of friend. The only person she actually spoke to apart from her
handler and a few people at the agency, and she had never told them
a thing about herself. She had never talked them, not as she had to
Rafe. Shannon cursed herself. She should have kept her distance and
not gotten involved, just as she had planned, but two years was too
long to work with someone without saying anything to
them.

Rafe had
slipped in unnoticed, had passed the first of her defences and
somehow got her talking one night, and since then, she couldn’t
stop her mouth sometimes. Sometimes it all became too much and she
had to speak to someone, and he was always there, willing to listen
to her silly troubles and doubts about her ability to hunt, her
skill, and her future with the agency.

And he
always reassured her, and made her feel better.

“Anywhere particular in town?” Rafe said and her attention
snapped back to him. She stared up at him, still half lost in her
thoughts, and found herself looking straight into his eyes. Windows
to the soul. Rafe’s hid nothing from her. They betrayed everything
that he was feeling, and sometimes it frightened her.

Not when
he was showing his vampire side. His pale eyes didn’t scare her or
the malice that she saw in them, the hunger for violence and
bloodshed. It was this side of him that scared her. The gentle
side. The one who looked at her with warmth and undeniable
affection.

“Are you feeling alright?” He cocked his head to one side, his
gaze holding hers, sparkling with tender concern.

Shannon
forced her eyes down to the pavement and studied the cracks as she
walked, unable to bring her voice above a whisper.

“I’m fine.”

There was
a long pause, full of expectation and unspoken things.


Sometimes, when this feeling washed over her, she had a sense
that he wanted to say something to her. He never had though, and
she often found herself wondering what it was he couldn’t put a
voice to.

“So, where are we going? Into town, or beyond town... perhaps
you called me all the way out here on a freezing cold night just to
make me go gift shopping with you. If that is the case, I have to
say it is in poor taste, as I am a vampire... I do not celebrate
Christmas as you do.”

“I don’t.” Shannon wished she could take those two words back.
They were going to cause questions that she didn’t want to answer.
She glanced at Rafe, briefly making eye contact, and then looked
away to her right, her gaze eating the streetlamp lit grass and
shrubs that she walked past. He sighed but said nothing. She waited
a moment longer, afraid that he might just be building up to it,
and then released the breath she had been holding. “The report
states that there was a demon sighting in the local cemetery just
outside the town centre.”

“Cemetery?” Rafe sounded positively disgusted.

She
glanced at him again. He looked it too. He seemed to take it as a
personal affront whenever they had to hunt demons in places like
old churches, cemeteries and disused factories.

“Some demons have no taste.”

Shannon
smiled. “Speak for yourself.”

He
frowned at her but it didn’t stick. It melted into a smile that
threatened to steal her breath and she averted her gaze again. What
was she doing? Her heart skittered about in her throat and she knew
he would be listening to it, and he would know that he was
affecting her. She could do this.

It was
just one more mission.

And then
she would be able to escape these feelings.

She was
not going to fall for him.

He was a
vampire. She was a hunter.

Her gaze
snuck back to him, studying his noble profile, and her heart
thudded hard against her chest.

There was
no love more forbidden than this.






****






Chapter 2

Shannon
jammed her hands into her jacket pockets and hunched up against the
wind. It had come out of nowhere when they had been halfway across
the small countryside town, near to the cemetery and stone church,
and it had only grown stronger when they had entered the hallowed
ground.

Rafe
didn’t seem to care.

But then,
he never seemed to care about much. Was that what being a vampire
was like? Carefree? Was that why they could kill a human without
even flinching, without a moment’s regret? She didn’t care about
the excuses every vampire spouted when she was about to sentence
them for murdering an innocent human. Liquid diet or not, it was
wrong to kill, especially since a vampire was perfectly capable of
feeding without indulging their perverse lust for tasting human
death.

Rafe was
her un-living example of that and she took great pleasure in
pointing that out to every vampire she killed, so they knew that
they had dug their own second grave.

Shannon
looked up at him where he stood on a stone sarcophagus, his long
black coat flapping out behind him in the gale and his short dark
hair flat against his head. He grinned into the wind.

“Having fun?” she hollered up at him but the wind carried her
voice away. He frowned down at her and touched his ear, as though
asking her to repeat herself. The wind wasn’t that strong and his
hearing would have picked her up if she had only whispered. The
cocky smile on his handsome face said that he was waiting for her
to say something more polite before he answered. “Can you see
anything?”

He
shrugged and shook his head, and went back to challenging the wind.
She didn’t know how he could bear it when he was only wearing a
black shirt and jeans beneath his unbuttoned coat. She knew that he
could feel the cold, and that it drained his body heat. Last
winter, he had complained during every mission about how long it
would take him to regain his normal body temperature. From the
number of times he had bound her wounds during their partnership,
she could say that normal for him was cold for her. Somewhere
around room temperature. Right now, he had to be freezing. She was,
and her coat was buttoned up.

Rafe put
his booted foot out in front of him, bracing himself against the
wind, and leaned into it. He outstretched his arms, splaying his
fingers, and grinned, revealing short fangs.

The sight
of them didn’t bother her anymore. When she had first started
working with him, she had been surprised to see that his canines
were always slightly extended compared to hers. She had asked the
demon-hunting agency about it, curious because all the vampires she
had previously encountered had already been in their true guise,
and they had told her that it was a sign of his age. A young
vampire could appear completely human. The older they got, the more
their true nature began to shine through. How old was Rafe? He
looked to be in his late thirties, but that was misleading since
vampires didn’t age. She hadn’t asked the agency how old he was. It
seemed rude to ask them such things, even if Rafe was a vampire and
not someone she was likely to ask about himself.

At least,
she had felt that way back when they had first met.

Since
then, she had asked him things about himself from time to time, but
only small things, worded in careful ways so she wasn’t directly
asking about him. She had danced around so many things, and he had
done the same in return, leading her in circles, as though he knew
that she wanted to know about him but wouldn’t tell her until she
asked outright.

Shannon
ran her gaze down his lithe figure. He looked so human sometimes.
It had caught her off guard several times in the early days of
their partnership. It was no wonder vampires could blend so easily
into the unsuspecting human population. Seeing how he could move
through a crowd, could come close to so many people, within easy
killing reach, had boosted her resolve to protect the world from
his kind and the demons.

Back
then, she had thought it even needed protecting from
Rafe.

Now, she
could see that she had been wrong. It pained her to acknowledge
such a thing, but she was feeling strong enough to admit it to
herself. Rafe wasn’t out to kill anymore. He wasn’t one of the bad
vampires. He was one of the enlightened ones, those who had found
out they could co-exist with humans and only take what they needed
to survive. She still didn’t like it, but she couldn’t deny the
right to live to those who had fought their nature to become more
human. The moment they crossed the line though, she would be there
with a sharp stake to send them back to the grave, this time
permanently.

Rafe
laughed.

Was he
enjoying his game against the gale? Shannon huffed. This wasn’t a
game. There was a demon on the loose and she wasn’t about to let
the season of goodwill become the season of blood spill for some
unfortunate passerby.

“Rafe,” she called out to him but the wind stole her voice
again.


Squinting, she braced herself against the wind and then took
a laboured step forwards, towards him. She ducked to one side when
the tail of his coat whipped the air and narrowly missed her face.
Edging around the grave he was standing on, she frowned and shook
her head when she saw the look of sheer elation on his face. She
couldn’t remember ever seeing him happy, but this was the closest
he had ever got to that emotion. If challenging the wind was
amusing him, then he could come back later and do it on his own
time.

“Rafe!” She folded her arms across her chest and leaned back
into the wind. It started to ease. “Get down here.”

Rafe
raised a dark eyebrow and then opened his eyes and looked down at
her. She stood her ground, not caring if she sounded as though she
was scolding him. They had a mission to complete, and she wanted it
over with as soon as possible. Her head was filling with ridiculous
notions that she didn’t want to entertain and her guard was
slipping. She was certain that the moment he was out of her life
she would forget about him and her muddled feelings. The thought
that had crossed her mind earlier had been ridiculous.
Love?

Never
going to happen.

She
wasn’t in love with him and a clean break from him would prove
that. She wasn’t going to miss him or this town at all. She was
going to pack up, leave, and get on with her life, and maybe she
would even find herself a boyfriend.

One with
a heartbeat.

Shannon
cursed that thought. Rafe was not her boyfriend. He was a guy, and
sort of a friend, maybe, but he was so far from boyfriend material
that he stood in the next galaxy along from it. This was just some
strange form of Stockholm Syndrome. Rafe had been her closest
acquaintance for two years. He had helped her out of some bad
scrapes, had given her someone to talk to when she needed it most,
and had even protected her a few times.

Although
he always said that he didn’t protect her out of chivalry, rather
it was done out of desire to end one night without having to bind
her wounds.

A lie
that she didn’t believe.

Rafe
sighed and started to move but then stopped. A look of pure
revulsion twisted his face.

“What the—” He wiped his cheek and she wondered what was wrong
until he hopped down from the tomb and she saw the clear jelly-like
substance coating his fingers. Trails of it stuck to his left
cheek.

She
mirrored his face of disgust. The dying wind caused strands of her
hair to dance across her face. She clawed them back.

Rafe
flicked the goo off his hand. “Someone seems to think it is funny
to go around throwing slime at—”

Something
hit her arm and Shannon didn’t want to look. She could feel the
heavy glob on the sleeve of her coat. It eased down her arm and she
let out a long sigh. Rafe bit his lip and she glared at him. How
dare he laugh at her misfortune when she hadn’t laughed at
his?

Anger
bolted through her, sharply raising her temperature, and she looked
down at the right sleeve of her black jacket. A clear track of
slime covered her arm, shining in the combination of moonlight and
the streetlights along the path through the cemetery. Blobs spotted
the silver trail here and there, the largest of them rolling down
towards her elbow. Someone was going to pay for that.

Shannon
set her jaw and scanned the cemetery for their
assailant.

It wasn’t
difficult to spot.

Seven
foot of hideous green demon was heading straight for them, oozing
slime as it walked and leaving a trail like a slug. It moved on
thick legs that supported a midriff that said the owner needed some
serious time in a gym. Long muscular arms hung at its sides, and
its large hands gave Shannon the distinct impression it could crush
her head in just one of them. It spat slime at a headstone,
covering it completely, and then grinned towards her. Globs of
clear goo rolled down from its wide serrated mouth. Black eyes
fixed on her. Dark pine trees waved in the distance behind it.
Light clung to its shiny coating. This was not going to be a fun
fight.

She
removed her coat, wiped the slime off her sleeve, and flicked it to
the floor. Rafe took the jacket from her and placed it down on the
lid of the tomb he had been standing on. He removed his own coat,
setting it down next to hers, and then nodded when his gaze met
hers.

Shannon
pulled the stake from the back pocket of her dark jeans, flexed her
fingers around it to get a good grip, and then hesitated. Rafe
didn’t move either. She couldn’t blame him for having second
thoughts about launching an attack on an unknown species of demon
that looked as though it was as slippery as an eel and far slimier.
She wasn’t exactly enjoying the prospect of getting completely
coated in the cold sticky substance that was on her hand
either.

“Any ideas?” She gave Rafe a hopeful look. Maybe he would do
the chivalrous thing now and fight the demon for her.

“Not really.” Rafe ran his gaze over the approaching demon and
then glanced at her. A moment later, his gaze came back to meet
hers. “Would you like to go first?”

She
frowned. Was that his idea of chivalry? Ladies first? She shook her
head.

“After you.” She swept her hand out towards the demon. It was
getting closer now. One of them had to attack, and at this rate, it
was going to be the goo monster.

“How about we do this together?”


Together?

Shannon
swallowed at that thought.

“Or you could do it by yourself.” The sharp edge to his words
cut her deep and the anger that flared in his eyes only made her
feel worse. “Just forget I am here. It is what you do most nights,
is it not?”

She
cringed.

Whoever
had said that the truth hurts was right.

Shannon
felt as though it was splitting her in two. Part of her wanted to
admit that she needed him to fight at her side, with her, and that
she need him period. The other part said to ignore him. In a few
days, they would be at opposite ends of the country and she would
never see him again.

She
couldn’t bring herself to do either.

A feeling
of discomfort settled in her stomach as she stared into his dark
eyes.

It
squirmed there like a snake, hissing things at her. She was
callous. She was cruel. And why? Because he had gotten too close to
her? Because he had offered to fight beside her? Because he had
said they would do this together? What was it that made her do this
to him?

Was it
even about him?

Or was it
about her?

She had
thrown Hell, Heaven and high water at him and he had borne it all.
He had taken every insult and jibe, and every harsh word, and it
hadn’t stopped him from coming back to hunt with her, or made him
stop listening to her. He had still been there for her whenever she
had felt the need to talk to someone, never once mentioning the way
she had treated him or the things she had said.

To hurt
him.

To push
him away.

All so
she didn’t have to face her feelings for a little while
longer.

Why
couldn’t she just admit to herself that she liked having him
around? She liked heading out on missions with him and fighting
demons with him at her side. That was why she had called him
tonight. She enjoyed hunting with him, but not as much as she
enjoyed the quiet nights when nothing happened and they just spent
time together in silence, or talked about what was on their
minds.

She liked
the fact he listened without judging her, and when she was done, he
offered her all the reassurance that she would let him.

She loved
the comfort he gave to her.

“Together,” she said with false resignation and, out of the
corner of her eye, she saw him smile. An inferno blazed into life
inside her. She had never made him smile before, not like this, not
with so much happiness. “Just don’t get in my way.”

His smile
became a grin. “I would not dream of it.”

Shannon
was about to smile when something cold and wet grabbed her. She
squealed as the demon lifted her from the ground and her legs
dangled helplessly. Rafe punched it and his fist slid off the
demon’s chest and hit her in the side of her head.

“Thanks,” she muttered through a face full of clear slime and
wriggled hard. The moment she slid free of the demon’s embrace, she
turned and levelled a swift kick at the juncture of its
thighs.

Rafe
winced.

The demon
made a noise that caused bubbles of slime to pop around its jagged
mouth and then launched itself at her. Rafe grabbed it and slid
across the grass with it. He growled and his eyes changed, turning
pale blue and bright in the moonlight. Shannon didn’t think that
brute vampire strength was going to help him hold the monster
back.

She
punched it hard in the stomach, pulled a face of disgust at the
cold slime on her hand, and then started pummelling it. Almost
every punch that she landed slid off the demon. It didn’t even seem
to notice them. It just kept ploughing forwards, dragging Rafe
along with it.

He
growled again, leapt onto the demon’s back and wrapped his arm
around its neck. He grinned at her when the demon choked. His
victory didn’t last long. The demon grabbed his leg, yanked him
off, and slammed him face down into the frosty grass. Rafe choked
this time.

Shannon
attacked.

She
lunged at the demon with her stake. It grabbed her and then she was
flying through the air. Her eyes widened when she saw the tomb and
then she grunted when she hit it left shoulder first. Pain ripped
through her entire body. She dropped her stake and grabbed hold of
her arm, holding it tightly in an attempt to ease the pain. It
throbbed so hard that every inch of her pulsed with intense
heat.

“Son of a bitch.” She gritted her teeth and squeezed her eyes
shut, waves of pain making her nauseous. She just needed a moment
and then she was going to kill the bastard.

“Shannon?” The note of worry in Rafe’s voice made her open her
eyes. He was back on his feet, his attention wholly on her, and the
concern in his gaze overwhelming. She nodded to let him know that
she would live and waved him away towards the demon. He glanced at
it and then back at her, and then shot through the
darkness.

She
couldn’t keep up with him when he used his abilities to fight. He
moved as fast as lightning, here one moment and there the next. The
demon didn’t seem to be able to keep up with him either. It turned
left and right, and then all the way around, exposing its
back.

Shannon
glared at it, grabbed her stake, and then launched herself at the
demon. It turned at the last second, caught her shoulder in one
large sticky hand and tossed her back across the
cemetery.

Rafe
didn’t fare much better. He hit the demon square across the jaw,
knocking its head to one side, but didn’t get away fast enough. It
grabbed him and smashed his head against a gravestone.

“Rafe!” Shannon ignored the pain blazing outwards in sickening
pulses from her shoulder and pushed herself onto her feet. She ran
at the demon, her own feral growl on her lips as she watched it
bashing Rafe’s head against the grave marker.

She
yelled, leapt and plunged her stake into the demon’s shoulder,
burying it deep. The demon roared and tossed Rafe aside, turning on
her at the same time. She glanced at Rafe, searching for a sign of
life in him and telling herself that it took more than bashing his
head against a rock to shut the vampire up.

The demon
yanked the stake out of its thick muscular green shoulder, regarded
it with a low bubbling sound, and then threw it at her. Shannon
rolled to one side, gritting her teeth when she landed on her
injured shoulder, and crouched, ready to attack. Without a weapon.
Her gaze darted to the stake on the grass and then her jacket on
the sarcophagus. Both were over twenty feet away from her. Her
nearest weapon was Rafe and he was still lying in the dirt,
groaning.

She
stared down the demon. “Shoulder for a shoulder.”

The demon
wheezed, grunted, snorted and then shot slime all over her and
Rafe.

By the
time Shannon had cleared the cold goo from her face, the demon was
gone. She looked around, not trusting that it had left the area
after only sustaining a little damage, and then shuffled across the
icy grass to Rafe. He sat up, slime rolling in strings down his
face. She would have laughed if she hadn’t been in so much pain.
She knelt beside him on the slick ground and cleared the slime off
his face, scooping it out of his eyes and flicking it to the
floor.

“You okay?” she whispered when he slowly opened his eyes and
then grimaced.

“What happened?”

“I don’t know. I hit it, it threw my stake right back at me,
and then I think it sneezed on us.”

Rafe
looked around. “It is gone?”

She
nodded.

Rafe
clutched his head, closed his eyes and exhaled sharply.

“Are you sure you’re okay?” She touched the side of his head
and he winced. The light was too low for her to see what damage the
demon had done. When Rafe looked at her out of the corner of his
eye, she took her hand back and flicked globs of slime off her red
jumper. “I think we should get cleaned up.”

He nodded
and moved onto his knees. Shannon looked at the thick layer of
clear slime surrounding them. This wasn’t going to be easy. She
took hold of Rafe’s shoulder and eased herself onto her feet and
then stood very slowly. Her left foot slid backwards but she
recovered her stance and held her hand out to Rafe.

Who
stared at it.

She could
understand where he was coming from. She had never touched him
before, not with concern as she had just now, and she had never
offered to help him. She sighed and he placed his hand into hers.
He was slow to stand and she worried it was because of the head
wound rather than the slippery surface. His grip on her tightened
as he rose to his feet and she took hold of his other hand. She
tried to find her footing but lost her balance, slipped and dragged
Rafe down with her. He fell face first into the muddy
slime.

Shannon
laughed.

Rafe
growled.

She
couldn’t help it. She managed to get it down to a giggle but it
fired up again. Rafe’s scowl lightened into a smile.

“I’m sorry... it’s just... what a night.” She got onto her
hands and knees and slowly eased her way over to him where he was
laying in the mucus. Gritting her teeth against the pain in her
shoulder, she took hold of him and pulled him up off the
ground.

Her eyes
widened when moonlight bathed the side of his face and she clearly
saw the wound there.

“Christ,” she breathed as her gaze roamed over the jagged lines
running through his black hair and the dark blood coating his
cheek, ear and neck. “What did that thing do to you?”

Rafe got
onto his knees beside her and then tentatively touched the side of
his head. Thick black jelly caked his fingers when he brought them
away.

Shannon
grabbed the hem of her red jumper. “Keep still.”

She used
the bottom of it to carefully wipe the mucus from the wound, trying
not to disturb it, and cleaned the blood away. The voice at the
back of her mind said that she was slipping. She was showing
feeling for him and she should be letting him take care of
himself.

Rafe
closed his eyes and drew a deep breath. She slowed her movements
and looked at him. Was it pain that made him close his eyes or was
he enjoying her show of affection towards him?

Shannon
dropped her jumper and crawled across the grass away from him. The
moment she was in a clear patch, she got to her feet and ran her
hands down her legs to rid them of slime. Her shoulder ached but
she ignored it and focused on smoothing her appearance. She only
wished she could smooth out her feelings. She glanced at Rafe when
he reached her but couldn’t bring herself to maintain eye
contact.

She
grabbed her jacket and winced when her left shoulder grated in its
socket.

“Shannon?” Rafe was beside her in an instant, one hand
supporting her arm while the other lightly touched her shoulder.
She turned to tell him that she was fine but stopped when she saw
the worry in his eyes. He stared at her shoulder. “This looks
bad.”

Shannon
craned her neck and lifted her left arm. It hurt but she managed to
get it into a position where she could see what Rafe was talking
about. The demon hadn’t only jarred her shoulder. It had cut her
too. There was a clean line slicing through both her jumper and
arm, and thick slime covered it.

She
watched, mesmerised, as Rafe gently cleared the slime from her arm
with the cuff of his shirt. The concentration on his face turned to
concern when his gaze met hers.

“I think we should find out what this demon is,” he said and
dread settled in her stomach, weighing her down. She could read
between the lines. He thought the slime might be toxic. If it was,
he was probably immune, but she would be in trouble. “My house is
the nearest and I have the best resources. We will get you cleaned
up and get some antiseptic on that, and then I will look into the
books while you report in.”

His gaze
held hers.

He was
waiting for her to argue with him about the location he had
chosen.

She
stared at her arm.

She
couldn’t bring herself to fight him this time. He had the best
books for the job, and she wanted to get the slime off her and get
her wound fixed as soon as possible.

Her
breath trembled and her body shook.


Fear.

It had
been a long time since she had felt it sweep over her so
strongly.

Her gaze
rose shakily to Rafe’s and she searched his eyes for reassurance.
Just this once she need to hear him tell her that she was going to
be alright and that he would take care of her. Just this once she
needed to feel his arms around her, holding her close, protecting
her.

She didn’t want to die.






****






Chapter 3

Rafe
guided Shannon up the steps to the dark porch of his house. The
walk had been long and she had started to slow after a while. He
had placed his arm around her waist and helped her, and she hadn’t
pushed him away. In fact, she had leaned into him. He wasn’t sure
if it was the effects of a toxin or just the shock and her shoulder
injury that was draining her strength, but he hoped it was only the
latter. He didn’t want to lose her.

He
wouldn’t.

If the
slime were toxic, he would find an antidote for her. He knew a
thing or two about concocting them and failing that, he knew people
who could do it and who would drive through the night to bring it
to him.

He opened
the door and stepped inside. She hesitated on the
threshold.

“You can come in. No invite necessary.” He smiled to reassure
her and turned on the light in the entrance hall. The dark decor
sucked the brightness from the light. She walked inside and went to
her right, towards the study. He caught her arm and turned her
around. She frowned at him. “Go and get showered. It is the first
door on the right at the top of the stairs. There is a bathrobe in
there you can use. Just leave your clothes on the
landing.”

“We need—”

“What we need to do is get you cleaned up, Shannon. Get that
stuff off you.” He led her to the foot of the stairs and removed
her coat for her. She kicked her trainers off and then stared at
him, docile and confused, a trace of fear running through her. He
sighed and resisted his desire to brush his thumb across her cheek
to comfort her.

She still
stood there, silent and staring at him. Her heart beat hard against
her chest. Her soft breathing filled his ears. Something had
changed.

She had
been close before, close enough that she had let him reach out to
her and talk about things.

But she
had never been so close.

So
attainable.

If he
just reached out a little, if he showed her a little more affection
and stretched a little further than he had allowed himself to
previously, he knew he could touch her.

Her gaze
dropped to the floor and her cheeks coloured.

Did she
feel it too? Something had changed between them. It wasn’t just him
feeling it. She did too.

“What about you?” There was a childish innocence to her
expression, a distance that stirred warmth in him when her gaze
flicked to the side of his head and then to his eyes. He could feel
her nerves running through him. Turbulent emotions filled her green
eyes as she looked at him. She curled her hands around the wooden
ball on the bottom post of the mahogany banisters and held on to it
as though it was her anchor in the storm of her
feelings.

His head
was killing him, the side of it throbbing and feeling as though it
was trying to gnaw a hole through his skull. He was a complete mess
but, right now, she was his primary concern.

Rafe
smiled for her. “I will start with the research.”

She took
the first step on the wooden stairs and then stopped and looked
back at him. Her gaze darted to the side of his head.

“You can shower second.” With that, she walked up the stairs,
leaving him staring at her backside.

Rafe
would have given anything to have her say that he could shower with
her instead of showering second. That was never going to happen
though. At least, it wouldn’t happen yet. He stared at the empty
staircase, distant in his thoughts.

She was
changing. Not just since he had snapped at her either. Now that he
had seen that change her, he could trace back through their time
together and find other moments when she had given him strange
looks or shown a hint of concern.

The
shower switched on upstairs.

Rafe
tried not to picture her naked in a steamy white tiled bathroom but
it was difficult and his mind flitted between curling up in pain,
her in the shower, and tracing her changing feelings in order to
decipher them.

He
reminded himself that none of those things were what he should have
been doing and dragged himself away. He hung her jacket over the
bottom of the banisters, placed her trainers on the floor below it,
and then removed his long coat and boots. He put his boots near the
door and hung his coat on the rack. He sighed and went into the
study. It had been the dining room when he had moved into the house
two years ago. A large room at the front of the house with a bay
window he had since covered in layers of blackout fabric so thick
that no sunlight had a chance of penetrating the barrier. Sometimes
he woke early, before the night had set in, and had nothing better
to do than study the demons and lore of his kind. He learned a lot
in those hours and used all of it when he hunted. Tactics and
knowing the enemy made his job a lot easier and quicker. That was
something Shannon could learn. He had tried to teach her that
research was the key to identifying weak spots and learning them by
heart would give her the advantage in a fight when she could easily
recall them and put that knowledge to use, but she had complained
that she had never been a good student. She had even gone as far as
to say that she had him around, so why did she need to study when
she had a walking encyclopaedia of demons fighting with
her?

That sort
of attitude was going to get her killed.

What
would she do now that they were being separated?

He should
have made her study. There wasn’t time now. Perhaps he could leave
the best books to her and make her promise to read them through
once at least.

Rafe
walked through the study towards the kitchen at the back of the
house, rolling his black shirtsleeves up as he went. He washed his
hands in the sink, dried them, and then looked himself over. He
wasn’t too messy but the slime had soaked into his clothes and was
sticking them to his skin. The shower continued to run. His mind
drifted to picturing himself in the cubicle with Shannon and then
he shook that image away. His head ached at the motion. He pressed
his clean hands to his temples, dirtying them again, and grimaced.
His healing ability had better kick in soon or he would be
experimenting with painkillers. He wasn’t sure they would have any
positive effect, but it would be worth a try.

He washed
his hands again, splashed the water on his face, and then dried
off. He looked down at his bottom and then at the chairs in the
study. They were solid wood, without a padded seat, but he didn’t
want to get them covered in slime. He wiped the towel across his
backside to clean some of the mess away, casually tossed it into
the sink, and then went into the study.

Rafe sat
at the oval dark wooden table in the middle of his study and pulled
a stack of books towards him. Bookshelves lined the wall in front
and behind him, dark with their tomes and handwritten manuscripts.
An entire shelf was stuffed with papers he had written, notes on
demons and fights he’d had that he had needed to learn from in
order to survive another year. They were yellowing now, marking the
passing of time and reminding him that he wasn’t getting any
younger.

Not that
that was a problem for him.

Eternal
youth did have some advantages. He would never look older than he
had when he had been turned in his late thirties. Some vampires
complained about the age they had been turned at, wishing they had
been transformed earlier or later depending on their age. He was
pleased with his, and had a feeling that the woman who had turned
him had been too. She had kept him around for a while, until he had
grown stronger in his abilities and had grown restless with it. She
had given him leave then and he had taken it. Only a year after
that, hunters had attacked her home and killed all thirty vampires
residing there. The pain of losing his sire swept through him again
but he pushed it away and dragged one of the books down off the
stack. It hit the table with a thud. He flicked the thick leather
cover open and went to work.

Sometimes
vampire abilities were a definite advantage too. He swept through
the book, turning each page and scanning it within a second, and
had finished it in under a few minutes. Nothing. He pulled the next
book to him, pushing the first aside at the same time, and repeated
the process.

By the
time the shower had turned off, he was on his fifteenth book and
was having more luck. This one mentioned slimy bastards at
least.

There
were many different ones.

Shannon’s
soft steps arrested his thoughts and he froze mid page turn. She
stopped on the threshold of the room behind him.

“You study too much,” she said, her quiet voice curling warmly
in his ears and his heart. He smiled at the book.

“You study too little.”

“I guess that would make us perfect partners... in some
respects.” Her voice trembled and her heart did the same, skipping
a beat and then pumping hard. She had panicked herself. He decided
to be a gentleman and not pick her up on her words.

They were
perfect partners, and it was about time that she realised
it.

He turned
and looked over his shoulder at her, and froze again. She stood in
the open doorway, his black robe swamping her slender frame, the
collar of it turned up to cover her smooth creamy throat. Her
blonde hair hung in tangled wet threads from her ponytail, strands
of it caressing her cheeks. They coloured as he looked at her and
she averted her gaze but it snuck back to him.

What was
she wearing under there? Anything? Nothing? If his heart could
beat, it would have been pounding at that thought. It didn’t need
to beat in order for his blood to be going places where it
shouldn’t be. He cleared his throat and stood so his body got the
message that his brain was urgently firing at it. He was not going
to get aroused in front of her and embarrass himself.

“It’s a little big,” she whispered and lifted the hem of the
black towel robe so it didn’t drag. She shuffled towards him, her
bare feet silent on the wooden floor. She peered at the books and
he got the distinct impression that she was avoiding looking at
him. “Did you find anything?”

He pulled
a chair out for her. “Maybe. First things first though.”

She gave
him a confused look but he didn’t pause to explain. He left the
room, bolted up the stairs, gathered her clothes and the medical
kit he kept in the bathroom, in the cabinet under the sink, and
came back down to her. He set the kit down on the table, ran into
the kitchen and down the stairs into the basement and tossed her
clothes into the washing machine. He paused now, looking at himself
and then back up at the door to the kitchen. He had to wash his
things too. He stripped off all of his clothes and put them into
the machine, and then turned it on. A quick rifle through the clean
pile of clothes on top of the dryer produced a pair of black sweat
pants. He tugged them on, and then hit the stairs again.

He had
only been gone a few minutes, but when he reached the study,
Shannon was muttering dark things at her left arm as she tried to
tend to it by herself. He stopped the moment her gaze settled on
him and instantly dropped to his bare chest.

Now was
not the time to be getting ideas.

He
repeated it like a mantra.

He was
going to tend to her, and then shower while she read the books. He
dragged a hand over his face. He could do this. He had fought
demons three times his size. Had tackled evil angels and things
straight out of Hell. He wasn’t going to let such a small task
defeat him. He swallowed when his gaze gravitated down to her arm.
Her right hand was paused against it. She had removed that side of
the bathrobe in order to get to her arm. The black towel fabric
covered her right side completely but barely clung to her left
breast, threatening to slip at any moment. The Devil only knew how
it was staying put. He shouldn’t have looked. Fire settled in his
belly, heating him through, sending all the wrong signals to his
groin.

He
cleared his throat.

Her gaze
didn’t leave his torso, not even when he crossed the room and sat
in the chair beside her.

“Here, let me.” His words seemed to do the trick, jolting her
out of her thoughts. Her gaze rose to his, distant, pupils wide.
The signal they sent came through loud and clear, and at any other
time he might have obeyed the silent order it gave him, but not
tonight. Not when she was hurt and afraid. He would be a monster if
he took advantage of her like that.

Rafe made
quick work of the wound on her arm, cleaning it with too much
antiseptic before wrapping the crepe bandage firmly around it. He
didn’t pause to relish the feel of her soft warm skin beneath his
fingers or the way her gaze lingered on his face, her expression
open and inviting. The moment he was done with her wound, he stood
so quickly that the chair caught on the floor and toppled
backwards. Shannon gasped and clung to the robe, her eyes
wide.

Rafe
muttered his apology and something about her researching, and was
up the stairs before she could answer. He breathed hard when he
reached the safety of the landing, gripping the top pillar of the
banister and fighting for control. His fully extended fangs scraped
his lower lip. When had they come out? His stomach growled. He
wasn’t hungry. He had taken blood only a few nights ago. It growled
again, more urgently this time, and a dark craving swept through
him, bringing with it a vision of Shannon entwined in his arms, her
naked body against his and her throat beneath his lips.

He drew
in a sharp breath, forced his fangs to recede and pushed that image
away.

Maybe a
cold shower was in order.

Rafe went
into the bathroom, stripped his sweat pants off and walked straight
into the shower cubicle, not bothering the close the bathroom door.
He turned the water on as cold as it could get and stood under the
jet, letting it hit his face and cascade down his body. The wound
on the side of his head stung and ached, and his muscles cramped
and protested about the chill. He didn’t care. Until the hunger
burning inside him, the ardent desire to have Shannon as his woman,
passed, he would stand where he was. Even if the water froze
him.

The cold
eventually drove the images from his mind, replacing them with a
pulsing ache that emanated from the long cuts across the side of
his head. Rafe grabbed the shower gel and thoroughly cleaned
himself, paying close attention to the wounds. The soap stung but
he didn’t care. He had put himself through worse pain to get a
wound clean. Blood mixed with the water, and ran down his chest and
left arm in red rivulets. He stared at them, mesmerised and lost in
the temptation that flared back into life inside him. Shannon’s
blood. He could still see it on her arm, drops of it that had
escaped the cut and started to creep down towards her elbow. The
desire to lick them up, to wrap his lips around the wound and suck
deeply, crashed over him. His fangs extended again and he stepped
backwards, out of the jet of water. He raised his hand, swept his
fingers across the side of his head, and brought them
away.

Scarlet
bathed his fingertips. He licked his lips, swallowed to ease his
dry throat, and then closed his eyes and ran his tongue across the
blood. The taste was edgeless and flat, not the sweet metallic
sharp tang that he craved. The smell of Shannon’s blood had
promised him such a taste. She would be delicious, wonderful on his
tongue. Not like his dead blood.

Rafe
washed his hands and then the side of his head, and then turned off
the shower and stepped out of the cubicle. He grabbed one of the
small dark blue towels and pressed it against the wounds with one
hand while he used a larger towel to dry himself. His cock twitched
when he brushed it and he fought the images of Shannon that burst
back into his head. He was in control, and he was not about to
embarrass himself by walking downstairs and into the study with a
raging erection.

With
considerable effort, he forced his focus on to more important
matters. Research.

He pulled
his black sweat pants back on and walked downstairs, the small
towel still pressed to the side of his head. He would have to keep
it there for a while, until his healing ability had a chance to
kick in to high gear. Blood trickled over his ear, creeping around
the back of it and tickling. He wiped it up as he entered the
study. Shannon turned to face him, a large book on her lap, and
smiled.

“I think I found our goo monster.”

“What does it say?” Rafe noted that she had
pulled the collar of the black bathrobe up to cover her neck again,
and tried to hide the disappointment her lack of trust in him
caused. He would never harm her. She didn’t have to fear him. He
was in control. His fangs pushed. He held them back. He
was in
control.

He sat
down on the seat to her right and she remained facing him, her eyes
pinned to the towel he was holding against his head.

“Do you want me to look at it?” she said and placed the book
down on the table. He shook his head. He would lose what shred of
control he had if she started touching him. She had been through
enough tonight. She pointed at his neck. “You’re
bleeding.”

Rafe
touched his throat and his fingers came away bloodied. He swallowed
the temptation to lick them clean and wiped them on the towel
instead. Shannon would run a mile if he drank blood in front of
her, even his own. He didn’t want to scare her away.

“It will be fine in a minute or two.” He pulled the book
towards him to distract him from the cool slide of blood beneath
the towel. His body was already healing. He would be able to ditch
the towel soon. His gaze scanned the book and the demon Shannon had
found. It sounded like their man. He read on and relief washed
through him when he found what he was looking for. He looked at
Shannon. “It isn’t toxic.”

“I know.” She smiled. “Contrary to your belief, I can
read.”

“I never said you could not read.”

She
leaned back in the chair, pulled the bathrobe tight around her and
cast her green gaze over the room. “I think you read too much.
Clearly you have too much time on your hands.”

“Maybe I do...” He cocked his head to one side and narrowed his
eyes on her. “Maybe I need someone to help me fill the long hours
of night.”

She
turned her face away. “I thought hunting did that.”

“Not every night.” He ran his eyes over her, head to toe and
back again. He could imagine so many ways that she could distract
him from books and research. So many sweet hot ways.

Shannon
toyed with the belt of the robe, flicking it back and forth, and
then pulled another book towards her. She idly turned a few pages,
sighed, and then turned the other way, looking towards the hall and
the front door. What was she looking at? Besides anything but him.
She swallowed and smiled.

“Did you hire an emo to decorate your house?”

Rafe cast
his gaze over the black walls in the living room, the dark red
furniture, and the stone candle holders on the black marble
mantelpiece.

“No. I sometimes wonder if it was the agency’s idea of a joke.”
He frowned at the decor and sighed.

“Oh.” Shannon’s wide eyes lit on him for a moment and then
darted to the book. She flicked a few more pages and then frowned.
“It’s not a very funny joke.”

When they
had given him the keys to the house and he had first seen the
horrendous way that the agency had decorated it, he had been
tempted to change it, but he had never had the time. He had met
Shannon shortly afterwards and had realised that it would take more
than he was at that moment to protect her. He had focused on
training instead, and reading every book he could buy or
borrow.

All so he
could protect her.

Shannon
leaned forwards to look at the book and the right side of her robe
fell away from her neck, slipping down her shoulder. Rafe stared at
the pale column of her throat, his breathing turning sharp and
harsh as he fought the urge to pull her close and lick her
neck.

He forced
his eyes away and they caught on something that hit him hard in the
gut.


Scars.

On her
neck.

He had
never noticed marks there before, but then he couldn’t remember
ever seeing her neck. Someone had bitten her. He frowned at ragged
pink scars and heat burned in his chest, coiling into anger that
ran through his veins and seized control of him.

He
reached out to touch the scars.

Shannon
smacked his hand away and jolted backwards, out of his reach, her
chair scraping on the floor. She scowled at him, clinging to the
bathrobe and quickly covering her throat. There was a frightened
edge to her eyes. Fear that he might do that to her too, or that
his touch might comfort her and force her to confront the feelings
she denied so well?

“Who did that to you?” Black rage curled through him and his
blood became flame as the desire to destroy swept over him. He
wanted to find whoever had hurt her and obliterate them. He wanted
them to suffer horror and pain one hundred times worse than they
had put her through. He wanted them to die for daring to harm his
beautiful Shannon.

She
didn’t answer him.

Tears
filled her eyes and she trembled.

She
opened her mouth, as though she might find her voice, and then
bolted. She was out of the front door before he could even react.
It swung on its hinges, letting cold air in that carried the scent
of snow. He stood and reached the porch before he stopped himself
and looked around. Her coat was gone and her trainers
too.

Rafe took
another step forwards, intent on following her, and then reined in
that desire and stood on the porch instead, staring after her. She
was long gone and going after her would only make things worse. She
wouldn’t welcome his protection tonight, or his concern. As much as
it pained him, went against every desire he had, he needed to give
her space. He pictured the scars. Ragged. Deep. They hadn’t been
done gently. Someone had attacked her. His fingers curled into
tight fists.

His foot
shifted forwards but he stopped himself again. It was no use. There
was a stake in her jacket pocket with his name on it if he dared to
track her down before she reached home. His gaze rose to take in
the paling sky. Even if he waited for her to make it to her house,
he still couldn’t go through with it. The sun would rise soon and
he didn’t think she would give him shelter. He couldn’t risk
it.

He had to
let her go.

Tomorrow
night, he would go to her house. He had the perfect excuse to be
there. They still needed to find the demon and defeat it. The
washing machine in the basement stopped running, leaving the house
in silence. He had to return her clothes too.

Rafe went
down into the basement and unloaded the machine. He stared at the
pile of wet clothes in the white plastic basket and then reached
down and plucked the red scrap of knickers from it. He held them
up, his eyebrows rising at the sight, and groaned.

It was
going to be difficult to sleep now.

Even he
could have sleepless days when he had enough on his mind. It wasn’t
just images of Shannon dancing around in only her underwear that
was going to keep him awake though. It was the scars too. He had to
know what had happened to her, because something told him that it
was the reason she had joined the agency, and the reason she wanted
all vampires, including himself, dead.

If he was
going to have a shot at winning her heart, he had to get her to
talk.

Right
now, that felt more impossible than ever, but he wouldn’t give
up.

He would
find a way.

He had
to.

He
couldn’t live without her.






****






Chapter 4

Rafe took
a deep breath, adjusted his appearance, checked the parcel of
clothes he had neatly tied with string having dried and ironed
them, and then knocked on Shannon’s door. His jaw ticked nervously.
Minutes passed. No one answered.

The
lights were on and he could hear her, feel her, in the house.
Pretending not to be in wasn’t going to work when it was a vampire
at your door.

He rapped
his knuckles against the dark wood again and tried to see through
the frosted glass panels.

She still
didn’t answer.

He
glanced up and raised an eyebrow. The mistletoe was gone. Probably
his fault.

Rafe
sighed and knocked harder. “Shannon, answer the door.”

“Go away.”

His
senses placed her in the living room. He leaned back to see the
windows. She had drawn the curtains. He drew another steadying
breath and knocked again. He wasn’t going anywhere until he had
spoken to her. He would keep knocking on her door until she got so
annoyed that she answered just to shout at him. After his hundredth
knock, a fuzzy shape appeared through the matt glass.

“I said, go away.”

“Open the door.”

“No. It’s Christmas Eve. I just want some peace on Earth for a
change. So, go away. You’re disturbing the peace.”

Rafe
moved closer to the door. Her dull shape moved backwards. She was
distancing herself.

He could
understand why. The revelation that she had been attacked by a
vampire had given him a lot to think about today. He had cast his
mind back over their two years together and her fragility, her
reason for discarding her feelings for him, for keeping them hidden
and pretending they didn’t exist, and her initial nerves around
him, all made sense now. He couldn’t believe that the agency had
paired her with him, a vampire, after she had been through so much
because of one. They knew her history. He wished that he did too.
That was why he had come here tonight. This was his last chance to
break through the barrier around her heart and convince her to
trust him.

“Haven’t you gone yet?” There was a snap in her
tone.

“No.” Rafe wasn’t about to leave just because she had asked. He
had never obeyed such a request in the past and he wasn’t going to
start now.

A sense
of fear laced the beating of her heart.

Was she
afraid that he would hurt her? Hadn’t he proven himself worthy of
her trust over the past two years they had worked
together?

That
hurt.

“What about goodwill towards all men?” It was a long
shot.

She
laughed. “You’re not a man. You’re a monster.”

That one
really hurt.

Rafe
ground his teeth and pressed his free hand to the door, trying to
feel her on the other side and pinpoint her emotions. Her heart was
racing, loud in his ears, speaking to his true nature and enticing
it. He ignored the temptation and desire to hunt her, and instead
reached further, deeper, until he could pick out the tangled
threads of her feelings. The past two years had helped him grow
attuned to her. He had catalogued her feelings whenever he’d had
the chance, separating them out when she gave clear indications of
what emotion she was feeling, so at a time like this he could read
her like a book written in large neon letters.

She
didn’t believe what she had said. He told it to his heart
repeatedly so it would stop aching. It was just a reaction to her
emotions. They were strong, conflicted, and were causing her to
push him away because she didn’t want to deal with them or didn’t
know how to.

“I am not a monster, Shannon.” Rafe closed his eyes and locked
on to the two feelings that were strongest. Fear. No surprise
there. The other eluded him. Softer emotions were difficult for
vampires to grasp. Was she feeling something like that? Love, hope,
affection? What was it that kept her standing on the other side of
the door, giving him time to talk to her, to convince her to do as
he wanted? He sighed and lowered his voice, letting his emotions
flood it so she would know the truth in his words. “I promise you,
Shannon, whatever happened to you, whatever that vampire did, I
would never do anything to hurt you. I am not that sort of man.
Can’t you see that? Don’t you know that in your heart?”

She
didn’t answer. He stood there in silence, waiting for her to turn
on him, to blame him for what had happened to her before they had
even met, or to tell him that he was wrong and she did think he was
a beast after her blood.

Her fuzzy
shape moved and she turned and leaned against the door. He moved
his hand, placing it against the wood on the other side of the door
to her, so he could feel her emotions more clearly. She sighed and
tilted her head back, resting it against the glass. He could feel
the war in her, the emotions raging through the wood into his hand,
and could hear the battle in her heart.

He needed
to know what had happened to her. He wanted to understand her pain
and fear, so he could find a way to open her eyes to her feelings
and show her that it was alright to be with him, because he would
never hurt her. Her words tore at his heart and doubt firmly
plunged its claws into his mind.

“Please, Shannon,” he whispered and leaned his right side on
the door near to her. He rested his forehead against the glass.
“Tell me you do not believe I am a monster.”

“Isn’t that why you’re with the agency? Because you’re a
monster?”

His heart
sunk into his feet.

“True. Perhaps I was a monster once, but not anymore. I am
older now, and wiser. I no longer feed like that. I have the
strength to only take what I need and they give it
willingly.”

“And then you steal their memories.”

He
conceded that point. It was something all vampires did if they were
going to leave their victim alive. It stopped them from realising
that creatures like him existed and protected his
species.

“Like the vampire did to you?” he said.

She
turned sharply. Her pulse spiked. “How did you know that? Did the
agency tell you? You spoke to them, didn’t you? You know all about
what happened to me and now you’re here trying to make everything
better, defending your kind.”

“Never.” His restraint snapped and he growled the word. She
backed away from the door again and her shape appeared on the dark
blur he knew was the stairs. She looked so small, and felt so
fragile. His arms ached to be around her, to hold her close and
protect her. He needed to comfort her, to give all his love to her
and receive something other than hatred in return. “I would never
defend the bastard that did that to you... and I did not speak with
the agency.”

She
raised her head. “You didn’t?”

“No, Shannon. I did not. I came here tonight to speak to you
about it. I want to know what happened to you, but I don’t want to
hear it from them. I asked them once, when we first started working
together, but they would not tell me… and things are different
now.” He traced the grain of wood on the door and stared at his
fingers. “Tell me what happened.”

“I don’t want to talk about it.”

The hard
edge to her voice warned him not to push her on the subject. Rafe
relented and held her clothes up instead, so she could see the
colour and shape of them through the glass.

“Do you want these back?”

“Leave them on the porch.” Not quite the response he had
anticipated.

“There is still a mission to finish, Shannon.” It was cruel to
play on her loyalty to her duty when she clearly wasn’t feeling up
to hunting with him, but he needed to get her out of the house, or
at least he needed to get into the house. He would settle for just
having the door open so he could see her and could read in her eyes
that she was alright, and that she didn’t believe that he was a
monster capable of hurting her as the other vampire had. “We need
to kill this demon.”

“Do it yourself.”

Rafe
smiled grimly. He had been expecting that one.

His dark
gaze dropped to the brass door handle. He was tempted to use his
power to open it but she would only fear him more if he did that.
He placed her clothes down on the doormat.

“Have it your way.” Rafe stepped away from the door. “Just tell
me one thing.”

“What?”

He
frowned at the door, his heart aching over the thought that she
didn’t trust him and that he would never see her again. If he
finished this mission, their time together was over. Maybe it was
better that way. Maybe it would hurt like Hell and he would spend
eternity with a hole in his chest where his heart used to
be.

“Did they get the bastard that did that to you?” The venom in
his tone surprised him. He had tried to keep his fury out of his
voice, his lust for vengeance and desire to track down the vampire
to tear him to pieces, but the force of the emotion was too strong
to contain.


Silence.

“Yes.”

Rafe
smiled a thin-lipped smirk of satisfaction. He only hoped they had
butchered the vampire for it.

The smile
fell from his face.

What
right did he have to hope such a thing?

Shannon
was right. He was a monster. He was no better than the vampire who
had hurt her. He had attacked people and fed off their struggle and
fear. He had killed them without a moment’s regret. He had no right
to wish vengeance on another vampire who had done the
same.

No. He
had atoned for his sins against mankind. He protected them now and
had saved more lives than he had ever taken. Maybe he had been a
monster once, but he had changed. He was a man now, or as close to
one as he could be, and he needed her to see that.

But she
never would.

He turned
on his heel and walked down the porch steps. When he reached the
path, he swept his long black coat back and jammed his hands into
his jeans pockets. He tilted his head back and looked up at the
starlit expanse of winter sky.

He wished
she would.

He wanted
to be a man for her.

Her
man.

Yellow
light streamed out of her house, throwing his shadow out long until
it reached the bottom of the garden path in front of
him.

He halted
and waited. She had only opened the door to retrieve her clothes.
He told that to himself over and over, filling the expectant
silence, dampening the anticipation swirling inside him.

“Rafe?” Her voice was soft, his name spoken with trepidation.
He kept his back to her, giving her time to find her courage and to
say whatever it was that she needed to. Her steps on the porch were
loud in the silence of his mind. She wasn’t barefoot. “I... I don’t
think you’re a monster.”

Rafe
closed his eyes and dipped his chin, breathing slowly to steady
himself. Warmth chased through him, easing away his anger and the
chill that had settled in his heart.

The light
disappeared, leaving him in darkness again, and he sighed at the
soft click of the door. It was a start, he supposed, but not quite
what he had wanted. Perhaps he could come back later, after
completing the mission, and try to speak with her again. He looked
over his shoulder at the house and frowned.

Shannon
stood on the porch, wearing her black coat. She walked down the
three steps and stopped at the bottom of them. The moon shone on
her hair and Rafe fancied the golden glow was the halo she deserved
for being able to look at him after what had happened to
her.

“We have a demon to hunt, right?” Her voice shook but she
managed to hold his gaze, and even tilted her chin up.

He loved
it when she put on her best poker face. It could fool humans and
some demons, but not him, and not because he was a vampire. He
could see in her eyes even from where he was standing that she was
nervous about coming out with him again, worried that he would try
to make her talk. He wouldn’t push her. He would do what he had
always done with her. He would wait for her to talk to him. When
she was ready, she would tell him why she had joined the agency and
what had happened to the vampire who had attacked her.

“Get moving then.” Rafe turned back and walked down to the
pavement lining the quiet road. He waited there for her to catch
up. When she reached him, he started down the street, heading
towards the town centre.

Christmas
lights and decorations illuminated their path. Festive music
drifted out of houses and distant laughter rose above it. Rafe kept
his hands in his pockets and glanced at Shannon. She tied her hair
up, twisting it in an elaborate but messy knot at the back of her
head, and then checked her pockets and muttered something about
being missing a stake.

Rafe
reached into his coat and pulled out one of the two he kept there
and offered it to her. She looked at it and then up at
him.

“Thanks,” Shannon said and placed her hand over the stake. Her
fingers brushed his, warm and teasing, and he savoured the brief
contact between them, even though it only left him wanting more.
She slipped the stake into the back pocket of her dark
jeans.

The
silence was oppressive.

Rafe took
to humming along with whatever Christmas song was playing in each
house they passed. It seemed he remembered about that aspect of the
season too, although he couldn’t recall their names.

“Last night... when I said about not celebrating
Christmas.”

Rafe made
sure that he didn’t make any sharp movements that would distract
her. He kept pace with her, still humming softly so she wouldn’t
feel as though he was suddenly paying too much attention to her. He
didn’t want her to bolt again.

“I used to love it.”

His dark
gaze slid to her. She frowned at the pavement and heaved a
sigh.

“Now you hate it,” he offered when she didn’t look as though
she was going to continue.

She
nodded.

“You do not have to talk about it.” He stopped on the street
and she turned to face him. Tears sparkled on her
lashes.

“No... I do need to. You were right, Rafe. We’ve worked
together for two years, and... I know you better than I know most
people at the agency... and they know about me... and you don’t. I
don’t know why I never told you.”

“Yes, you do.” Rafe went to touch her cheek and then dropped
his hand back to his side. She looked so small and afraid. He
wanted to comfort her and tell her that he didn’t care that she
hadn’t told him because she was willing to do so now, and that made
up for everything. He tripped on the words, fearing they would push
her away when she was so close to him, and he could almost reach
out and touch her. She just needed to break through whatever
barrier she had placed between them and she would finally be his.
“And I understand why... a vampire hurt you and you don’t trust my
kind because of it. You think I will hurt you too, but I won’t,
Shannon. You know my history but you know me too, and do you
honestly believe that I would do such a thing to you?”

Her gaze
darted to his chest and then met his again, stronger this time,
full of conviction and resolve. She shook her head. His breath left
him in a sigh of relief. He believed her. It was all there in her
eyes for him to read. She did trust him. She knew that he wouldn’t
hurt her.

“He attacked you at Christmas, didn’t he?”

Shannon
nodded and pain surfaced in her eyes but this time she didn’t look
away. She held his gaze and he could feel the strength in her. She
was facing whatever her fears were and she wasn’t going to bolt
this time. Her fists clenched and she moved closer to him, until
she was within easy reach. She had never placed herself within his
grasp before. She had always been just beyond arm’s length, a
distance at which she probably believed that she could escape him.
If he wanted to capture her, he could easily do it, regardless of
how near or far she was.

He
appreciated the gesture though. It showed her faith in him better
than anything she could have said.

“Just you?” he said and she did look away this time, staring
distantly at the nearest house, her eyes fixed on the Santa and
reindeer on the frosty lawn.

“My family first.” There was no tremble or emotion in her
voice. She frowned. “He butchered my little brother and my parents,
and then he came after me. I screamed and screamed. Police came
then. I remember the lights clearly. It was the day after Christmas
and I spent until the end of January recovering in a hospital
psychiatric ward, suffering nightmarish visions of my family’s
deaths and someone attacking me.”

The
vampire must have failed to correctly wipe her memory of the
incident. Was Shannon only alive because the police had disturbed
them? The vampire had killed her family, but not her. That thought
had plagued him all day but now he knew what had happened it all
made sense. The police had come and the vampire had rushed the job
and fled to protect himself. He had probably thought she would die
of blood loss before she remembered anything.

“Shannon,” Rafe whispered and reached out to her.

“Not yet,” she said and he paused with his hand almost touching
her shoulder. “Wait...”

Rafe
didn’t think he could wait. He wanted to wrap her in his arms and
hold her close to him. He wanted to vow to always protect her and
that he would never allow another vampire near her. He needed to
keep her safe.

“The agency came to the hospital. When they told me why I was
there, and that the nightmares I’d been having were fragments of my
memories of that night, I couldn’t believe it. I thought I had gone
crazy and deserved to be there. They explained everything and
offered to train me and protect me, and said I could hunt the
vampire who had hurt me and killed my family. I agreed. It took me
seven years to find him. I was partnered with another man at the
time, in New York. I killed him, Rafe, and it frightened
me.”

“Why?” Rafe took a step closer to her, moving around her so he
could see her face. Tears rolled down her cheeks and she turned her
head and looked right into his eyes.

“Because I liked it.” She bit her lip and it trembled. “Does
that make me a monster too?”

“No, Shannon.” He swept his hand over her hair and furrowed his
eyebrows. “It makes you human. You avenged your family. That was
why you felt the way you did. Because you knew they could rest in
peace at last.”

“Hold me.”

Rafe
nodded and opened his arms to her. She came to him, nestling close,
her hands pressing into his chest. He wrapped his arms carefully
around her and she turned her head, rested her cheek against his
chest, and slid her arms around him beneath his coat. She sobbed
and he tightened his grip on her, one hand against her side and the
other on the nape of her neck.

He was
glad that she had been the one to kill the vampire who had attacked
her and murdered her family. She thought it made her a monster to
have felt anything positive on completing her vengeance. Had she
felt that way ever since she had killed him? Hadn’t she spoken to
anyone about it? He breathed in her soft fragrance and held her
close to him, nestled safe in his arms. Her sobbing subsided and
her grip on him loosened. Was it over already? He didn’t want to
have to relinquish his hold on her. He wanted to keep her in his
arms.

“That’s why I don’t celebrate Christmas,” she said, as though
she thought he hadn’t already figured that out for
himself.

He
frowned at the garden in front of him, thinking about their time
together. “You did not have a tree last year.”

She shook
her head.

“Have you ever had a tree since you joined the
agency?”

Another
shake.

“But you have one this year.”

She drew
back and looked at him. “It felt right to have one this year. I
don’t know why.”

Rafe knew
why. She was moving on and finding her feet again.

“How long ago did you join the agency?”

Shannon
stepped back and he let go of her. His gaze traced her profile when
she tilted her head back and stared at the stars. A small frown
creased her brow.

“I was twenty three. I moved straight here after my assignment
finished in New York.” A smile graced her lips. “If you’re trying
to figure out my age, it’s thirty two. I met you just after I
had... you know... the agency said I needed a change of pace, and
that they had the perfect partner for me.”

“Me.”

What had
the agency been thinking by sending her to work with a vampire
straight after she had defeated the one who had killed her family?
Had they thought it would help her get over it and her feelings
against vampires, or had they been hoping she would stake him
too?

“You look worried.” She turned her frown on him and he shook
his head. He wasn’t worried anymore. He had been at the start but
now that he knew why she had been so prickly back then, he could
understand her attitude. He was just glad that she hadn’t staked
him before she had come to know him and see that not all vampires
were created equal, although all had a weakness for hunting and the
taste of the kill. “When did the agency rope you into working with
them?”

Rafe had
assumed that she had asked the agency that. She knew about his
history, so he was surprised that she didn’t know all about
him.

“A little while ago.” He started walking again, leading her
towards the centre of town and doing his best to act casual. He
wasn’t going to leap to conclusions about what her need for comfort
from him meant. He was going to leave the next move up to her. She
had the most to risk after all.

“How many years fit into a little while?”

A smile
tugged at his lips. “Around ninety.”

She
pushed his arm. “No.”

He raised
a dark eyebrow in her direction. “I assure you, if you had been
with the agency for ninety years, you would remember every one of
them too... even when you wished you didn’t.”

She ran
her gaze over him, long and slow, stirring a desire in him to know
what she thought when she did that.

“So how old are you? I didn’t think you were over fifty,
excluding human years.”

“I am only around one hundred and twenty.” He glanced at her to
see her reaction. Her eyebrows rose, widening her green eyes, and
she made a small noise of surprise. “I am still young.”

“Why don’t you just leave?”

“Pardon?”

“The agency? What’s keeping you there? You could
leave.”

Rafe
tracked a small pale fluffy patch of cloud as it scudded across the
moon. “I thought about it once. They have a tracking device planted
in me somewhere. They put it in me before they released me out into
the world as an agent. They do it to all of us demons. It wouldn’t
do to let us go roaming around without keeping an eye on
us.”

“Released you?” Shannon stopped.

He turned
to face her. “I had to be reformed before I could be trusted. They
did their best. Starvation. Torture. Shackles. You name it, they
gave it a shot.”

“That’s not reformation.” She frowned at him as though he was
the agency. If she wanted to direct the anger he could feel in her
at the agency, she was welcome to do so. He had pointed his rage at
them and unleashed Hell several times and it had gotten him
absolutely nowhere.

Except
here.

The last
time he had threatened to slit their throats in the night, they had
assigned him to work with Shannon. That time, it had gotten him
somewhere, and he was thankful for it. That time, their attempt to
reform him had actually worked.

“You don’t kill anyone anymore and they released you so you
could work for them, so something they did must have had an
effect.” She stepped closer to him and her face became lost in his
shadow. He moved slightly so the moon bathed her in pale light
again. His angel.

“I got bored of fighting them and thought that if they released
me, I could escape their mundane torture. I behaved for a while and
they decided I could be an agent. My plan backfired and I cannot
find the tracking device to remove it.”

“That’s the only reason you’re still working for the
agency?”

“No.” Rafe didn’t mean it to come out so short but it did. She
looked confused and he started walking again, brisker now. She
followed him, keeping pace with her gaze constantly fixed on his
face. He could feel her scrutinising him, and could almost hear the
gears in her brain hitting overdrive as she tried to figure out
what had changed him into the model agent he was
tonight.

“Something they did must have worked. You’re still here, and
you’re the only demon on the force who takes his work
seriously.”

Rafe
stopped at the entrance to the cemetery. “I have to.”

“Why?”

He stared
at the curved metalwork sign over the gate and the moon beyond. Did
he really want to finally put a voice to the words he had so often
stumbled on? If he said them now, would they scare her away, or
would she welcome them? Things had changed between them these past
two nights, but had they changed enough that she could accept his
feelings for her?

He
swallowed, dragged his courage up, and closed his eyes so he didn’t
have to see the horror in her eyes when he spoke.

“To protect you.”

Those
three simple words were some of the hardest he had ever said. They
lay between them in the night, as open as his heart was to hers,
full of honesty and his feelings for her, laid bare like his soul
for her to accept or throw aside.

“I don’t understand.”

Rafe
slowly opened his eyes and looked down into hers. He reached out
and stroked her cheek, and smiled softly when she didn’t smack his
hand away.

“The agency did not change me, Shannon. You did.” He cupped her
cheek and held it, keeping her eyes on his. “From the moment I met
you, I knew that I had to protect you, even if it was from myself.
I stayed in this godforsaken town because of you, gave up trying to
leave the agency and did everything I could to improve what skills
I already had. Just so I could protect you. You are my
redemption.”

He
expected her to pull away but she didn’t. She hesitated and then
placed her hand over his where it rested against her cheek. The
feel of her touching him, holding his hand against her face, was
almost too much to bear, but it was the affection in her green eyes
that threatened to overwhelm him.

“Rafe, I—” Shannon jerked to one side, away from his touch, and
he growled at the clear slime coating his hand and hers.

Not
now.

Not when
she had been about to put him out of his misery.

Rafe
turned and glared at the slimy demon standing a hundred foot away
along the road into town. He roared at it.

“The Devil, I am going to kill you for that.”






****






Chapter 5

Shannon
couldn’t keep up. She did her best but she was no match for Rafe
when they were running. He streaked ahead of her, hot on the heels
of the demon. She had never seen such anger in his pale blue eyes
as she had when he had changed into his true appearance and roared
at the demon. Was that fury because he knew what she had been about
to say? The words fled her lips now, cowering in her heart as it
trembled in her throat, and she wasn’t sure if she would be able to
coax them out again for him. Part of her wanted to say them, needed
him to know how she felt about him, but the stronger part of her
was saying to keep quiet. She fought against it. Rafe needed to
hear her say it. She needed to say it.

He wasn’t
the only one who had changed over the past two years. Their
partnership had changed her too. It was part of the reason she
could put up decorations again and see a Christmas tree without
reliving the pain of her family’s deaths, instead remembering the
happy times they had spent together during the holiday season. He
had made her see that there were vampires out there who were
capable of doing great things and protecting humans. He had made
her see that a vampire could redeem himself and change his ways,
forsaking the need to kill for blood. There was a difference
between him and the vampire she had killed. Rafe had chosen to
redeem himself. The agency had tried and failed to reform him. In
the end, he had done it himself. The vampire she had killed had
left a trail of brutal murders for her to follow, and her partner
at the time had given him a chance to choose salvation and a
different life. The vampire had laughed at that, and she had killed
him because she had seen that nothing would change him, and she had
believed then that all vampires were the same.

And then
she had met Rafe.

She had
misjudged him from the start, and had grown frustrated each time he
had proven himself different to her cookie-cutter vampire. Each
mission they had completed together had changed her opinion of
vampires, so subtly that she hadn’t even noticed until last
Christmas.

She had
felt different then. Less pained by the sight of decorations, and
less angry around Rafe. A small part of her had started to look
forward to missions, to learning from things that he told her, even
though she pretended not to listen. Now, they were on their last
mission, and she didn’t want it to end. She wanted it to go on
forever.

She
didn’t want to leave him.

Rafe
chased the demon down an alley between a row of dark stores and she
lost sight of him.

Although,
he seemed quite intent on leaving her.

Shannon
tried to catch up and then yelped when slime struck the side of her
face. She turned in time to see the demon charging at her from a
side street and hit the tarmac, rolling to her feet a short
distance away. Rafe slammed to a halt beside her.

“I had not expected him to backtrack.” He wiped the clear jelly
off her face and gave her an apologetic smile.

“I hope you know how we kill it.”

“Eyes.” Rafe bolted after the demon.


Eyes?

“What about them?” Shannon gave chase, wheezing with each
stride and cursing vampire and demon stamina. Humans just weren’t
cut out for long distances and high speed. That was the exact
reason the agency had changed its policy and started pairing human
hunters with demonic allies.

“Stab it in the eyes,” Rafe called back over his
shoulder.

She
winced when he leapt at the demon, tackled it around its broad
waist, and slid straight off, landing face first on the tarmac.
Shannon puffed to a halt beside him and grabbed the collar of his
long coat. She tugged. He just groaned.

“You giving up?” She hauled him off the road. “Want me to
finish him off?”

“No,” Rafe growled and got to his feet. He scowled down at his
slime-soaked black shirt. “That pleasure is going to be all
mine.”

He shot
off again, heading down a dark alley between two blocks of
stores.

Shannon
frowned after him and gripped her stake.

Not if
she had anything to do with it.

She
wanted to kill the demon just as much as he did. It had been her
moment that it had ruined.

She ran
towards the alley. There was a loud crash, the sound of trashcans
rattling, and then silence. She doubled her pace, hoping to find
the monster hurt and ready for her to kill. Instead, she found Rafe
sitting in a pile of garbage with a disgusted look on his face. The
demon was nowhere to be seen. She held her hand out to Rafe and
pulled him onto his feet again. He sighed and made a lot of fuss
about brushing the specks of rubbish off his jeans and
coat.

“Are you sure you’re up for this?” Shannon touched his left
temple, her eyes fixed on the ragged cuts that ran into his short
dark hair. They were still healing. Her left shoulder ached,
reminding her that Rafe wasn’t the only one battling
injury.

When he
didn’t say anything, her gaze shifted to his and lingered for a
moment too long.

She had
never noticed how icy his eyes were when he was allowing his true
nature to show. The low light in the alley made his wide pupils a
stark contrast against the near-white of his irises. She had seen
them in full light sometimes and they held a hint of blue, but she
had never taken the time to really look at them. They seemed so
intense tonight, sharp and focused, and she knew he was trying to
figure her out. It was all there in them for her to read and she
realised that he was always like this with her. He wore his heart
on his sleeve for only her to see, and would open up and tell her
everything just in case she took the chance and let him in. It was
as though he hoped that by giving himself so freely and so openly
that she would be encouraged to do the same in return.

And part
of her was.

Only, the
other part of her still feared what would happen. It told her to
push him away and put him in his place at her feet.

He was a
vampire.

She was a
hunter.

They
should be fighting to the death, not fighting at each other’s
side.

Not
falling in love.

These
feelings were wrong.

Worse
than that. They were wrong but they felt so right. She had never
been as open with anyone as she had been with him, and each tiny
step she took towards accepting him into her life, she grew bolder
and opened up a little more to him.

Soon, she
would be wearing her heart on her sleeve too.

That
petrified her.

To think
that she could be so vulnerable again when she had worked so hard
to be strong, and that she had to trust him not to take what she
offered and break her with it. It frightened her, but she still
wanted to step into his arms and see where it would take
her.

At times
like this, when they were alone, when she let her guard down and
the barriers around her heart with it, she didn’t see him as a
vampire. She saw the man in him and how vulnerable he was. He stood
before her, his heart laid bare, his eyes locked with hers and
searching her innermost feelings, looking into every corner of her
soul in the hope that he would see what he was trying to
find.

The one
emotion she feared most of all.


Love.

Right
now, she wanted to give him that sliver of hope, wanted to hand it
to him on a silver platter and tell him that the feeling he wanted
to see glimmered in the recesses of her soul, hidden deep within
her so she didn’t have to admit to its existence.

But it
scared her.

If she
let him in, he would want to be all the way in. He wouldn’t settle
for anything less. He would want all of her, right down to her
core. He would possess her, wouldn’t stop until he had every last
part of her loving him and had made her completely his, ruining her
to anyone else. She would need him more than anything, and being
away from him would destroy her.

She
couldn’t put herself through that. She couldn’t bear the pain that
would tear her apart if she lost him. She couldn’t let him reach in
and take hold of her soul.

She
couldn’t.

Shannon
tore her eyes away from his. She tried to ignore how much it hurt
when he stepped back, out of reach of her touch, and the pain she
had seen in his eyes just a moment before she had looked
away.

She
closed her eyes.

What was
she doing? She was stronger than this. Not just physically. And she
was tired of making excuses and finding a reason not to face her
feelings for Rafe, or pretending that they weren’t real or didn’t
exist. She fought monsters for a living, killed demons and
protected people, yet she was afraid to face her
emotions.

“Shannon,” Rafe whispered, a trace of pain lacing his
voice.

She met
his gaze again, hoping he would see in it that she hadn’t meant to
hurt him again, and that she wasn’t going to keep pushing him away.
She wasn’t going to keep taking things out on him. It wasn’t his
fault that she couldn’t admit her feelings. It wasn’t because he
was a vampire. Not anymore, at least. It was because she was afraid
of where it would take her and it was easier to keep her emotions
locked inside. The only thing stopping her from admitting her
feelings was herself.

She had
to let go of her fears and take the risk, just as her heart wanted
her to.

No one
said that love was easy.

Love was
frightening. It made you weak and vulnerable, and she was used to
being strong now. Love was a thief. It stole your whole world from
underneath your feet and placed it into the hands of
another—someone you would depend upon, someone you would need so
badly that you couldn’t live without them, someone who would be
there in the night to comfort you. They would take care of the
heart you placed so tentatively into their protection if you only
let them. Most of all, love hurt. It made you bleed from the inside
out, made you burn with desire, made you ache with need, and made
you crave to be held tight in your love’s embrace.

Love
consumed.

And it
was tearing Shannon apart from the inside out, clawing away at her
defences until it found a way to escape the confines of her heart
and show itself to the object of her affection.


Rafe.

They say
that the eyes are the windows of the soul and she knew that Rafe
could see straight through hers to her heart. No matter what she
tried to hide from him, he could seek it out in her green eyes if
he set his mind to it. In them, she could hide nothing. They
betrayed her and gave up her feelings to him the second his met
them, and she couldn’t stop them, no matter how hard she
tried.

So she
let him read in her eyes what she couldn’t put a voice to,
trembling with fear that he would take her heart and crush it, and
afraid that it wouldn’t change a thing and that it was too late for
them. This was their last mission. She had told the agency she
wanted to work alone. What if she couldn’t make them change their
mind about sending Rafe away? What if they ended up thousands of
miles from each other? Was it too late for them?

Had she
ruined everything?

She
looked at the dull night sky and sought the one thing she had so
often looked for at this time of year. The town streetlights
drowned out the narrow strip of stars above her in the alley, but
she eventually found what she was looking for. Her heart hitched.
The Christmas star. She had given up wishing on it a long time ago,
but she wished with all of her heart now. She didn’t want to leave
Rafe. She didn’t want to leave the vampire she loved.

Shannon
started when Rafe’s cool fingers brushed her cheek. Her gaze slowly
lowered to his. She knew what he wanted and what he was going to
do, and she wasn’t afraid. She wanted it too. She was finally brave
enough to face her feelings for him, a vampire, and had faith in
him. He wouldn’t hurt her. His earlier words hadn’t been an empty
promise. If she gave her heart to him, he would cherish and protect
it. He would keep her safe and love her, would give her everything
she needed to heal and become whole again, and would always take
care of her.

She
closed her eyes when he dipped his head and kissed her, his lips
soft and tender against hers. She leaned into the kiss, smiling
against his mouth when warmth suffused her body, emanating from her
heart. His lips barely brushed hers, teasing her more than
anything, stirring desire to have him kiss her harder and with
force. She pressed one hand against his chest and found his free
hand with her other. Their fingers tangled, cool against warm, and
he sighed into her mouth. Did it feel as wonderful to him as it did
to her? She had wanted this for so long, had denied him all that
time, and now it was finally hers. She didn’t want it to
end.

She
flinched when a wet slapping noise broke the hazy silence. Rafe
tensed, slowly drew away from her, and glared down at the slime on
the sleeve of his long black coat. The muscle in his jaw
ticked.

“For the love of the Devil... would you give it a rest?” Rafe
snarled at the demon and released her.

“How about we do this together?” Shannon stood tall when Rafe
looked at her. His pale eyes studied hers. She didn’t waver under
his scrutiny. She meant it. She had never truly worked with him on
any of their missions. It was time she changed that.

It was
time they fought together.

As
partners.

Or more
than that.


Lovers.

Rafe
nodded, twirled his stake, gave her a cocky grin, and shot towards
the demon at the other end of the alley.

Shannon
frowned.

He had a
funny idea of together.

The large
green demon hurled a glob of clear slime at her. Shannon
sidestepped and it flew past her, hitting a black dumpster instead.
She ran towards the demon, tightening her grip on her stake when
she reached it and Rafe, and tried to keep up with their movements.
Every punch that Rafe landed on the demon slid straight off again,
and the demon blocked every attempt he made to stake it in the eye.
She kept time with them, shifting left and right, waiting for her
opening. The moment it appeared, Shannon leapt into the
fray.

She
ducked under the demon’s arm, avoided colliding with Rafe as he
came back around, and leapt. Her stake was within a few inches of
the demon’s left eye when it caught her in the stomach with its arm
and sent her flying across the alley. She hit the wall hard, her
breath leaving her on impact, and dropped to her knees on the
tarmac. Her shoulder ached. She rubbed it and dragged herself back
onto her feet. A few more hits like that and she would probably be
out cold.

Rafe
appeared next to her.

“Are you alright?” The concern in his dulcet tones warmed her
and she nodded. He lingered a second longer and then shot off
again. This time he ran straight past the demon, up the wall of the
alley, and flipped high into the air.


Impressive.

He landed
on the demon’s broad back and hooked his arm around its throat,
choking it. The demon waved its arms around, trying to dislodge
Rafe, and managed to knock the stake out of his hand. Rafe growled,
flashing fangs, and grabbed the wrist of the arm he had around the
demon’s neck. He leaned back, pulling on his arm and throttling the
demon. It wheezed and bubbled, thick trails of slime rolling down
its jagged jaw. Rafe’s grip on his wrist slipped and the demon
grabbed him, dragged him over its head and threw him against the
wall beside Shannon.

He slid
down it to land in a pile of slime.

“It was worth a try.” He smiled at her.

Shannon
swept the slick black curls from his forehead and then dived to one
side when the demon shot slime at them. It only caught her trainer.
Rafe wasn’t as lucky. She looked back and suppressed her laugh when
she saw he was covered in a thick clear layer of jelly. The demon
snorted and stepped towards Rafe. Shannon ran at the wall, kicked
off it, and landed on the demon’s back. Her arms weren’t long
enough to get a good grip on its neck. She started to slide down
its back and shoved her stake into its shoulder to stop herself.
The demon growled and bubbled furiously. It backed up towards the
wall and Shannon desperately scrambled for freedom. In the end, she
dropped, landing at the demon’s feet, and threw herself forwards
before it could squash her, rolling between its legs.

She ended
up at Rafe’s feet. He roared and launched himself at the
demon.

Shannon
turned in time to see him shove two fingers firmly into the demon’s
right eye. Green ooze shot out of gaps around his fingers, covering
his shoulder and narrowly missing her. Disgusting.

Rafe
kicked the demon in the stomach, using its eye socket to hold on to
it.

She
covered her mouth and tried to keep her dinner down. Rafe certainly
knew how to show a girl a good time. Take her into town for a nice
quiet night demon hunting and charm her by gouging its eye out with
your bare hands. A guaranteed winner.

The demon
grabbed Rafe by the ankle, yanked him away, and slammed him into
the wall. Rafe grunted and the demon snarled and turned the other
way, smashing him into a dumpster, and then the floor.

Shannon
grabbed Rafe’s discarded stake, took a running jump at the nearest
dumpster, and then launched herself off the lid. She held the stake
with both hands and yelled as she flew through the air at the
demon. It made the mistake of looking at her. She smiled and
brought the stake down hard. Green slime shot up her arms, coated
her chest, and splattered her face. She hadn’t actually expected to
hit the demon’s eye. She had been aiming for its shoulder, so she
could use the stake as an anchor to hold on to while she retrieved
her stake from its body, and then stabbed it in the eye whilst
leaning away from it.

The demon
fell backwards with her on top of it. Shannon landed on its chest,
slid down onto and over its head, and skidded along the alley in a
trail of slime.

“That was disgusting.” Rafe sounded revolted too.

Shannon
couldn’t have said it better herself. She got to her knees and
looked down at her saturated black jacket and then at her hands. A
thick layer of green goo covered them. She touched her face and
grimaced when she felt the slime there too.

“You can talk,” she said and crawled away from the slime so she
could stand up.

The demon
began to bubble and melt into a big pile of ooze.

Rafe
looked confused, but he was staring at her, not the
demon.

“I saw you stick your fingers in its eye,” she
said and ran her hands down her chest and legs, squeezing some of
the slime out of her clothes. “That
was disgusting.”

He smiled
and shrugged.

“It was the only weapon at my disposal, and it weakened it
enough for you to kill it.”

Shannon
frowned. “What do you mean by that? That I couldn’t kill it without
your help?”

He
shrugged easily again.

“I could have killed it... although, your distracting it by
letting it play with you like a ragdoll was appreciated.” She
smiled and then it fell away when she caught a flashback of how
violently the demon had tossed Rafe around. “You okay?”

He
touched his left temple again. “Superficial damage. Better it threw
me around than you.”

He walked
over to her, into the light, and her shoulders sagged when she saw
the bloody mess on the side of his head and neck, and the new cuts
and scratches on his face.

“You need to take more care of yourself.” She tentatively
touched a gash just below his right eye and ended up with red slime
on her fingers.

Rafe
stared down at her, his silence making the air around her feel
heavy. She smiled, hoping to alleviate the sense that she should
say something dramatic or do something incredibly
romantic.

She
wasn’t going to kiss him when he was covered in slime.

So she
settled for dramatic.

“Why don’t you come back to my place and get cleaned up?”






****






Chapter 6

Rafe’s
head was killing him but he didn’t care. He stared at Shannon’s
house as they approached it, still not quite able to believe that
she was going to invite him in. Part of him expected her to stop on
the other side of her door, beyond his reach, and tell him that she
never wanted to see him again and everything she had said tonight
had been a cruel joke.

She had
been quiet all the way back to her house. It had frayed the edges
of his already tattered nerves. He had always prided himself on his
strength, both physical and emotional, but he felt weak now, unsure
of what was going to happen, and afraid that it wasn’t going to
turn out as he hoped, with a happily forever after.

He took a
deep breath as they mounted the porch steps together.

Shannon
stopped and turned to face him, and he waited for her to push him
away and tell him that she wasn’t going to let him in.

“I think I owe you something,” she said and stepped towards
him. His eyes widened when she tiptoed and pressed her lips softly
against his. He stared ahead as everything sank in and then closed
his eyes and kissed her.

She
didn’t protest when he placed his hands on her waist and then slid
them around her back, drawing her close to him.

The kiss
was soft, slow, a gentle meeting and parting of lips that stirred
hunger and desire inside him, chasing away his fear.

He sighed
when she moved back and smiled at her. “You removed the
mistletoe.”

A blush
stained her cheeks. He cupped her left one, his fingertips resting
against her jaw line, and brushed his thumb over her cheek,
clearing away the green slime.

Shannon
touched his hand.

“I said that I owed you.” She took his hand away from her face
and turned towards the door.

She slid
her key into the lock, twisted it and pushed the door open. The
lights were on inside, warm and inviting, and his breathing
quickened with the rising sense of anticipation inside
him.

Shannon
stepped inside.

Rafe lost
his ability to breathe at all.

She
turned towards him and smiled.

“Come in, Rafe.”

He wanted
to pinch himself to make sure that he hadn’t imagined those words.
He stared at her, everything slowly sinking in. Her smile held.
With a heart full of trepidation, Rafe moved a step forwards and
then watched his left foot as he cautiously edged it towards the
threshold of her home. He didn’t breathe until it had crossed the
line. Relief coursed through him at the sight of his foot on the
other side of the doorway. He looked up at Shannon to see her still
smiling at him, and then slowly stepped into her house.

Rafe
looked back at the open door and porch beyond, and then down at his
feet. He wasn’t sure what to say to her, how he could sum up the
incredible feeling of awe and gratitude that was close to
overwhelming him. This gesture by her meant the world to him. It
showed him how much she trusted him and he still couldn’t believe
that she had welcomed him into her sanctuary.

He
glanced at her and then his feet, and then his gaze came back to
her.

“Thank you,” he said and stepped aside when she moved forwards
to close the door.

“You can shower first.” She removed her jacket and dropped it
on the pale wooden floor, and then toed her black trainers off.
“I’ll find you something to wear while your clothes are in the
wash.”

Rafe
nodded, only half listening to her. The other half of him was
engaged in memorising her home. He had seen it often from the
outside but it had been difficult to get a true feel for it and
what it looked like inside. The layout was similar to his home,
with the wooden stairs directly in front of the door, and the
living room to the left. The room to his right was still a dining
room. Her taste in decor was certainly better than what the agency
had given him. Pale colours adorned the walls and there were modern
paintings and furniture. Had she chosen the colours and things in
her home, or had the agency done it for her? Was this Shannon’s
idea of a home, or the agency’s idea of Shannon?

“Do you like it?” she said and he dragged his eyes back to her
and nodded. She smiled mischievously. “It’s far less drab than your
place.”

He
frowned at her and removed his coat. There were other, clean, coats
on the pegs beside the door so he dropped it on the floor with
hers. He untied his boots and tugged them off, leaving them with
her trainers.

Shannon
mounted the first step on the stairs. “I’ll show you
around.”

Rafe
followed her, still convinced that he had hit his head harder than
he had thought and was unconscious and dreaming all of this. She
stopped at the top of the stairs and pointed along a hall that led
towards the back of the house.

“The bathroom’s this way.” She motioned for him to
follow.

He did,
still taking everything in. There were several large bedrooms, all
with their doors open. Which one did she use? The agency had only
bothered to put a bed in one room of his house, and he was glad of
it. He kept the other bedroom doors closed so the house didn’t feel
as big. Shannon’s house was at least the same size as his. Both of
them felt too large for just one person to live in. Did she feel
that way too?

Shannon
leaned into a room and turned a light on. He stopped beside her.
The bathroom was standard white with a shower cubicle, basin on a
vanity, and toilet.

“There should be soap and things.” She didn’t sound sure. “Just
toss your clothes on the vanity and I’ll add mine to them. I have a
robe you can wear.”

Rafe
walked into the bathroom and she closed the door. If the robe she
had gone to retrieve was at all feminine in style, he was going to
have words. He looked around, stripped off his shirt, jeans and
underwear, and left them on the vanity just as she had told him to.
He stepped into the shower cubicle and turned the water on. He
hissed out his breath at the freezing temperature and stepped back,
giving it time to warm up. The water still sprayed onto his feet,
numbing his toes. It wasn’t good to lose body heat. It took him a
long time to warm up again. The downside to no longer being human.
He didn’t have a beating heart to burn energy and warm his blood.
The colder his environment was, the colder he was. He had touched
Shannon tonight and she hadn’t seemed to mind about the difference
in their body temperatures.

He had
kissed her.

The
memory of their first kiss rose up in his mind, sending it
spiralling down paths that twirled ever outwards, multiplying to
imagine all the possible outcomes of kissing her again. It would be
difficult to keep it as chaste if he kissed her now. At the time of
their first kiss, it had been imperative that it had been nothing
more than a light meeting of lips. His fangs had been
out.

If he had
kissed her with the force of the passion burning inside him, he
would have caught her tongue on them. He wasn’t sure what he would
do if he tasted her blood.

The
thought of it stirred him and he stepped into the cold water to
chase his desire away. The water started to warm, as though wanting
to foil his attempt to keep his ardour under control, and he
grabbed the shower gel from the chrome rack in the corner of the
cubicle.

Their
second kiss had caught him off guard. He had been nervous about
whether she would let him in, distracted by it enough that he
didn’t want to risk kissing her as he had wanted to.

If she
gave him the chance now, he would kiss her with all the hunger and
desire he felt for her.

The
bathroom door opened.

Rafe
paused. His senses fixed on her.

She must
have come to take his clothes and to bring him the bathrobe to
wear.

He waited
for her to leave.

She
didn’t.

She
opened the frosted glass door of the cubicle.

Rafe’s
gaze instantly dropped to her bare body, taking in every luscious
curve and the swell of her breasts. His eyebrows rose. His breath
hitched in his throat.

Why was
she standing naked in front of him?

Was he
dreaming?

He
seriously considered pinching himself and then forced his eyes up
to meet hers. Her cheeks coloured deeply, tinted rose pink. She
stared at his chest and spoke to it rather than him.

“I just want to get clean.”

He didn’t
believe that for a second. If she only wanted to get clean, she
would have told him to shower second, or to hurry up. Getting clean
was the excuse she was hiding behind. Not that he cared. He stepped
aside, backing into the jet of warm water, and made room for her.
She hesitated still. Her gaze rose a little higher, almost reaching
his jaw, and then dropped back to his chest.

And then
it dropped down for a split second and darted away to her
left.

Her
cheeks blazed.

Rafe
smirked.

She might
have an excuse for being here, but her body betrayed her. He
listened to the rapid beat of her heart and the rush of her blood
that carried heat to the surface of her skin and filled the air
with the scent of her arousal. She wanted this to be more than a
shower.

But he
was going to play the gentleman.

If his
body got the message that was.

His groin
throbbed and he kept his gaze firmly on her face and told himself
to get a grip. She had said she just wanted a shower, and that was
what he would give her. When she wanted more from him, she would
only have to say the word.

But she
would say it.

He wasn’t
one to overstep boundaries laid out by women, and he didn’t want to
mess anything up with Shannon. As excruciating as the thought of
showering with her but not touching her was, he would bear it and
would abide by her rules.

Rafe kept
still as she took the shower gel from his hand, squeezed some onto
her palm, and then tiptoed and rubbed it into his dark hair. The
feeling of her little fingers working the soap into his scalp,
nails catching occasionally, and the gentleness with which she
cleaned around the cuts along the side of his head, was divine. She
leaned closer to him when she tried to reach the back of his head
and her breasts pressed against his bare chest. They both
froze.

Her heart
hammered against his chest.

He moved
back an inch, so their bodies no longer brushed, and she took to
cleaning his shoulders instead. It was torture. He couldn’t take
the feel of her hands on him, smoothing soapsuds over his skin,
when he wanted to touch her too. This wasn’t just showering. She
had to see that.

Rafe
hesitated and then placed his hands on the arc of her waist. She
didn’t scream, shout, pull away or slap him. He took it as a good
sign and slid his hands up towards her breasts. He detoured when he
reached them, sweeping the bare curve of them, and she shivered.
Her nipples tautened, dusky peaks tempting him to swirl his tongue
around them, or at least brush his thumbs over them.
Minx.

Instead,
he took the shower gel from her and pulled the band out of her fair
hair. She turned her back to him and he ran his fingers through her
wet hair, untangling the strands. She sighed when he started to
wash her hair, gently cleaning the golden lengths, and tilted her
head back. Rafe ran his eyes down her back to her bottom and his
cock twitched. He tried to focus on just washing her hair but it
was impossible. He was a man after all. When faced with such
temptation, with the bare form of the woman he wanted most in the
world, no man would be able to resist.

She
gasped when he stepped close to her, nestling his erection against
the crack of her buttocks, and then arched into him. Rafe groaned
and rolled his eyes closed. He grabbed her hip with one hand and
dropped the shower gel from the other. He held her firm and ground
against her backside. She sighed and wriggled. The Devil he wanted
to be inside her.

He reined
himself in instead and moved backwards, bringing her under the
spray of water and rinsing her hair out for her. His cock ached and
throbbed, demanding attention, but he kept his focus on the simple
task of washing her.

Any
excuse to touch every inch of her.

She
turned around, crouched, and picked up the shower gel. Rafe kept
still again as she washed him, her hands stroking over his
shoulders, his chest, and down the taut line of his abdomen. She
took her time there, teasing each muscle and running her fingers
along the lines between them. Her pupils were wide when she looked
up into his eyes, her green irises drowned out by their dark
depths. She was enjoying this.

He was
to, and that was why he didn’t want to make a wrong move. She could
set the pace this time, building the foundation of their tentative
relationship. If it all went to plan, he would have all the time in
the world to be wicked with her and take the lead. All he needed
was a little patience.

It almost
slipped through his grasp when she handed him the bottle of shower
gel and gave him a coy smile. Rafe squeezed some out onto his palm,
lathered it, and then fought for control as he washed her. The feel
of her slippery supple body beneath his fingers was heavenly. He
paid close attention to her breasts, his gaze studying her face as
she bit her lip and sighed, and then eased his hands down towards
the apex of her thighs. She gasped then, her lips parting with it,
and her soft pink tongue traced the line of them. Rafe groaned. An
urge to tackle that tongue with his own, to kiss her breathless
until she was begging him for more, bolted through him. He slid his
fingers into her warm folds and her hand shot out towards the wall
and pressed against it, as though she needed its support. She
tiptoed, moaned and shivered.

Damn he
wanted her.

He gave
her pert nub a single swirl with his finger and removed his hand.
She shivered again and opened her eyes, staring into his. It wasn’t
a shiver of pleasure this time. The water was still warm but it was
turning colder in the room. As much as she wanted this to continue
here, he couldn’t let it happen. She would freeze.

Rafe
turned the shower off, opened the cubicle door, and held it for
her. She smiled shyly and stepped out. He followed her and she
handed him a white towel. Instead of drying himself, he dried her
with it. She did the same, using her towel to dry him. He groaned
and bit his tongue when she ran the towel over his still erect
cock. Her smile turned wicked for a moment and then her expression
shifted to concern. She sighed, bunched the towel up in her hand,
with a section of it over her index and forefinger, and tiptoed
towards him. She dabbed the side of his head with the towel, her
green gaze on it, and he held her waist to steady her when she
wobbled.

“Do they hurt?” she whispered, her eyes not leaving the
cuts.

“No.” They didn’t bother him at all, not when she was so close
to him, showing him such affection. She pressed a little harder and
he winced.

Shannon
smiled. “You’re a terrible liar.”

He gave
her his best grin and her cheeks coloured.

When she
had finished drying the cuts on the side of his head, she carefully
tended to the ones on his face and neck. He watched her the whole
time, absorbing how different she was now that she had overcome
whatever barrier she had placed between them in her heart. She set
back on her heels and he let go of her waist. The towel was pink
with blood.

“Sorry.” He took it from her and she took his and started
drying her hair.

“It’s not a problem. I can wash it.”

The blood
probably wouldn’t come out even if she washed it at a high
temperature. It was the reason he had bought such dark
towels.

“Will they heal?” she said and he dragged his gaze away from
her body. She nodded towards him and he presumed she meant the cuts
on his head. He tentatively touched them and they stung.

“Given time.” He wasn’t sure how much time. Normally when he
sustained bad injuries he went out the next night to replenish his
body with blood, and that helped him heal. This time, he had come
to see Shannon instead, and he didn’t feel like leaving her to
track down some prey. Not for a few days at least. He might heal in
that time.

“Do you need—?” She didn’t have to finish that question for him
to understand it.

His gaze
flickered to her neck and then back to her eyes. “I will be
fine.”

She
smiled. “You really are a terrible liar.”

He was
lying because he didn’t think she had a store of bagged blood in
her refrigerator and he wasn’t about to bite her. His eyes slid
down to her bare throat and the marks on the right side of it. His
fingers shook as he reached out and slowly ran them over the scars.
Shannon didn’t smack his hand away this time.

Rafe
stared at the marks, his hunger rising inside him and his fangs
extending. He knew the moment his eyes had switched to their true
state, the one he so often tried to hide from her. The bathroom
sharpened and brightened, the light hurting him, and Shannon’s
pulse doubled. He wished they were his marks. If they were, they
would have been done far more gently. He would never hurt her. His
beautiful Shannon.

He traced
his fingertips over them again, struggling against his desire to
pull her into his arms and sink his fangs into her neck. Her heart
thundered in his mind. The smell of her blood permeated the air and
his senses, pushing him to go through with it. He breathed slowly
and deeply, trying to rein himself in and change back, trying to
force his fangs away and the urge for her blood to the back of his
mind.

Shannon
placed her hand over his, holding it to her neck, and his eyes
darted to hers.

They were
honest, open, but he still couldn’t believe her when she
spoke.

“You can... if you want to, Rafe.”






****






Chapter 7

“I will be fine.” Rafe slipped his hand out from under hers and
Shannon knew he was lying again. He wanted to bite her, and deep
inside, far beyond her fear, she wanted it too.

It
frightened her, stirring a whirlwind of anxiety in her stomach, but
there was so much ardent desire in Rafe’s eyes, and so much care
and affection in his touch, that she found herself wondering what
it would feel like if he bit her. She knew in her heart that he
would be as gentle as possible with her, would try not to hurt her
even when that would be impossible, and that he would find a way to
make it pleasurable. He had proven himself a gentleman and had
always taken care of her. She trusted him. The hunger in his eyes
said that her trust and his love for her were part of the reason he
had refused. He didn’t want to scare her or make her hate
him.

She
wouldn’t feel either of those emotions if he went through with it.
Just the thought of it happening thrilled her and knowing how
special it would be to Rafe, how much pleasure he would take from
it, added to her desire to go through with it.

She
nodded and didn’t press or question him, even when she wanted to.
Would it make a difference if she told him that she wanted it?
Would he see that she was strong enough to handle that side of him,
and that she knew he wouldn’t hurt her? If he bit her, it would
feel different to how it had when the vampire had attacked her. It
was Rafe after all. It would be his arms that held her, and they
would do so with care. It would be his body against hers, and she
would thrill because of it. It would be his fangs in her throat,
and he would make it blissful.

She
wasn’t afraid of him biting her.

There was
another reason why she wanted him to go through with it too. She
wanted to move on, and Rafe could help her do just that. If he bit
her, maybe she would finally get over what had happened to her all
those years ago.

Shannon
held out his black bathrobe to him. He seemed relieved to see
it.

“It’s not as though I was going to keep it,” she said to fill
the silence.

“It is not that. I had forgotten you had it and I was half
expecting you to give me a pink bathrobe.” He smiled and her heart
fluttered. He was so handsome even when he wasn’t trying. He took
the robe from her and dabbed the side of his head with
it.

A drop of
blood slid down his neck. Had she reopened the cuts? She had tried
to be gentle when cleaning his hair and then drying the wounds. Had
she not been gentle enough?

Shannon
reached up, caught the drop of blood on her fingertip, and followed
it upwards, wiping it away. She stared at the crimson liquid on her
fingers. Their blood looked the same but it was so different. The
agency had shown her in one of the science labs when she had
questioned them about it. Vampire blood needed human blood to
regenerate itself. Without human blood, vampires grew weak. They
could even die if they didn’t feed for months. She didn’t want Rafe
to grow weak.

Rafe
caught her wrist, brought her hand up to his face, and licked the
blood off her fingers. She stared at his mouth and the tips of his
canines between his lips. She had expected the sight of him tasting
blood to be revolting but it didn’t bother her in the
slightest.

“That won’t help you,” she said, distant in her ears as she
looked at his mouth and her fingers still beside it. Shannon’s
heart beat harder, drumming in her chest. She held her breath and
pushed her fingers forwards, past his lips, catching her index one
on the tip of his left fang. He pulled away, both horror and desire
in his eyes, and she flinched when his fang sliced her finger
open.

“Damn it, Shannon.” Rafe held her wrist and frowned at her, and
then his nostrils flared. His pale blue gaze shot straight to her
finger. A bead of blood blossomed from the ragged cut. His voice
dropped to a bare whisper. “Damn it.”

He
swallowed hard.

His hand
shook against her arm.

Shannon
took a steadying breath and offered her finger to him. “Take
it.”

It seemed
he didn’t need much convincing when her blood was already on
display. He seized her waist in a tight grip, dragged her against
his hard body, and sucked her finger onto his mouth. His eyes
closed and he frowned, breathing out hard through his nose as he
suckled her finger. She stared at his mouth, so focused on it and
the way his tongue lapped at her finger, that she didn’t notice him
open his eyes, or the way his gaze fixed on her throat.

He
growled.

She
stilled.

Her eyes
darted to his.

His
stayed on her neck.

A split
second later, he was across the other side of the bathroom, leaning
into the wall near the shower cubicle as though he needed to place
more distance between them and was going to do so by somehow
melting through the white tiles and into the next room.

“I am sorry.”

Shannon
might have been more convinced if he hadn’t been staring at her
throat with so much hunger and desire in his eyes.

“I’m not,” she said and his eyes finally came back to hers.
They widened, his expression asking her if she had gone insane.
“I’m not sorry. It was my choice. It’s all my choice,
Rafe.”

She held
her hand out to him.

“Maybe we should dress and go downstairs where it is warmer.”
Rafe tugged the black bathrobe on and fastened it.

Shannon
sighed and put her white one on. She dabbed her finger on the
bloodied towel and caught Rafe staring at her hand. He wanted it.
She wasn’t blind or stupid. He could deny it all he wanted, but she
knew that deep inside him, he was battling his desire to taste her
blood. She was stronger than he gave her credit for. He wouldn’t
break her if he followed her lead. She could handle him, every
aspect of him, and she was going to prove that.

She would
go downstairs, but she wasn’t going to give up. She wanted him, and
she was going to have him. Now that she had opened the barrier, had
overcome her fear and the voice inside her that said she could
never love a vampire, she felt strong and courageous, and she felt
tired of waiting. She had waited a long time to kiss Rafe, to
finally let herself go and to embrace her feelings instead of
running from them. She wasn’t going to wait anymore. She had
thought that he would give her what she had wanted in the shower,
that he would give in to the passion that so often showed in his
eyes, but her momentary fear and the words that had left her lips
had stopped him for some reason. She remembered that he was over
one hundred years old, born in a time of propriety. He had been a
gentleman to her since she had met him and had abided by what she
had said in the shower, at least until she had started touching
him. If she told him that she wanted him, needed him, and touched
him again, would he make love with her then? If she made the first
move, would he follow her lead?

Shannon
walked out of the bathroom and downstairs to the living room. She
stopped in the middle of the room and ran her gaze over the
Christmas tree in the corner near the closed curtains. The baubles
and decorations were her family’s ones. They glittered in the warm
light of the fake fire to the right of the tree. She had kept them
along with all their other possessions. Most of them were in
storage, but she had gone there this year and retrieved all of the
Christmas things that she could find.

Rafe
stepped up behind her and put his hands on her waist. She leaned
back into him, settling against his firm chest, and sighed. How did
he give her so much comfort by only being close to her? She placed
her hands over his and shifted them, bringing them to settle on her
stomach and holding them there. He wrapped his arms around her and
held her close. She stared at the tree, remembering the good things
in her past and pushing away the bad. It was right to move on and
start to live again. She’d had her vengeance and Rafe was right. It
didn’t make her a monster that she had felt good after she had
killed the vampire. It was natural to feel that way.

She
turned in Rafe’s arms and looped hers around his neck. The cuts on
the side of his head weren’t bleeding anymore. She stroked the
short hair at the back of his head and looked deep into his dark
eyes.

It was
natural for her to love him.

No other
man had ever chased her the way he had, had ever persevered when
she had pushed them away, or had ever fought to better themselves
so they could protect her.

Shannon
kissed him for that reason, for protecting her over the past two
years and for not giving up on her. His grip on her tightened and
he tilted his head, deepening the kiss. Her tongue tangled with
his, unafraid of the coolness of it in her mouth. He groaned and
leaned into her, until she had to arch her back to remain standing.
She traced her tongue over his teeth, teasing his dull canines,
aware of how dangerous it was to do such a thing but unable to
resist the thrill of it. His groan became a growl and he swept her
up into his arms, still kissing the breath from her.

She
smiled when he pulled back and then kneeled down on the rug in
front of the fireplace. The fake flames flickered in the grate,
emanating warmth that chased the chill from her body. She held his
gaze as he laid her down on the plush rug and leaned over her,
planting his hands either side of her head.

He kissed
her again, his mouth rough against hers, stirring her passion and
the heat inside her until she was burning to feel his body on hers.
She smiled against his lips when he tugged on the tie of her
bathrobe and swept it open, and she sighed into his mouth when he
caressed her stomach. It tickled when he reached her side and she
giggled.

Rafe drew
back again.

Shannon
stared up into his dark eyes, the passion and desire in them
echoing through her. She teased the black strands of his hair,
twirling them around her fingers, and then ran her hand over his
cheek to his jaw. He closed his eyes when she scraped her short
nails down his neck and he growled. The low feral sound sent a
sweep of tingles dashing over her skin. She licked her lips to wet
them and slipped her hand into his robe, and then her other joined
it, pushing the item of clothing down his back. She wanted to see
his body again. She needed to feel the coolness of it against hers,
quenching the burning within her.

Taut
muscles toned to perfection greeted her eyes as he supported his
weight on his hands. She smiled and her gaze followed her fingers
as they wandered over his body, taking all of him in. She had
imagined him naked once or twice, or maybe a dozen times and more,
but the fantasy didn’t compare with the reality. He was gorgeous.
She eased her hands down further and unfastened his belt. Her
hungry gaze dropped to his groin. Every inch of him was
gorgeous.

He
shuddered when she ran her hand down the cool length of his
erection. His lips parted to reveal the tips of his canines. He had
changed again. If he opened his eyes, they would be icy but not
cold. They were never cold when he looked at her.

She
stroked his cock, teasing him, loving the way he trembled and
moaned whenever her fingertips caressed his balls or swept across
the sensitive head, his breathing turning heavy. He lowered his
head, so it hung forwards, and his cool breath washed over her left
breast.

Shannon
gasped when he dipped his head, swirled his tongue around her
nipple, and then sucked it into his mouth. She curved into him and
curled her fingers around his length. He moaned against her breast
when she pumped him and he thrust through the ring of her fingers.
The strength of his thrusts thrilled her and she quaked as she
imagined how it would feel to have him do that inside her. She
wanted it.

Rafe
caressed her side and then her stomach. Her breathing hitched with
anticipation as he circled her belly button, still suckling her
nipple, and she wriggled her hips, hoping to encourage him to go
where she needed him most. He thrust his cock into her hand again,
slid his fingers over her warm folds and then dipped them inside,
teasing her aroused clit. She tipped her head back into the rug and
moaned her approval at the fire. The flickering golden flames
blurred as she focused on the smooth slide of Rafe’s cock through
her fingers and the determined tempo of his fingertips over her
clit.

When he
slid a lone finger down to the opening of her core and slipped it
inside, she bit her lip and struggled not to climax. She didn’t
want to come yet. She wanted to wait, wanted this to go on forever,
and for her climax to be with Rafe inside her. She wriggled at the
thought and rode Rafe’s finger as he plunged it into her warm wet
core, driving her out of her mind.

“Rafe,” she whispered, urgent and hungry, desperate to get him
to take this further.

He pulled
away from her breast and kissed across to her other one, lavishing
it with licks and swirls of his tongue. She lost her grip on his
cock and held on to his head instead, keeping him against her
breast. He slowed his fingers inside her to a stop and then kissed
up to her mouth. She devoured his the moment he reached her, so
hungry that she didn’t care if he laughed at her desperation. Their
teeth clashed and she realised he had retracted his canines
again.

Every
inch of her hummed as he slid his finger free of her body, eased
her knees apart, and moved between them, kneeling there. He pulled
his bathrobe off and tossed it onto the floor.

Shannon’s
gaze greedily drank in the sight of him naked and hard before her.
He was beautiful, every muscle toned and pronounced, speaking of
strength that she had witnessed firsthand during their missions and
now wanted to feel him use on her. Her gaze roamed down his body,
following the lines of his abdomen to his navel. From there, it
tracked the dark line of hair that led downwards. Her groin
throbbed and her stomach ached at the sight of his rigid cock among
the black curls. She held her hands out to him, trying to make him
come to her. He smiled, handsome and wicked, his sensual mouth
bowing in a way that stirred the heat inside her back into an
inferno. She pleaded him with her eyes and he leaned over her,
nestling his cock against her warm mound. She wrapped her arms
around his neck as he settled his at her sides, resting on his
elbows. He thrust against her, his erection rubbing her clit, and
she moaned. It wasn’t enough.

She ran
her fingers down over his chest and stomach, and then turned her
hand when she reached his navel and took hold of his hard cock. He
shifted back and she raised her hips, guiding him to her. He closed
his eyes as he eased inside, inch by delicious inch, stretching her
body with his. She kept her eyes fixed on his face, waiting for him
to come out again, and smiled when his hips met hers and he looked
into her eyes.

Shannon
stroked his shoulder, his neck, and then his cheek, holding his
gaze and letting him see that this was what she wanted. She had
wanted it for so long now but she had denied her feelings even
though she had known they were real. She loved him, and it didn’t
matter that he was a vampire. He was Rafe to her—a beautiful man
with a beautiful heart who had risked his life to protect her, who
had shown her real love and had helped her heal.

His lips
captured hers and he kissed her softly and slowly as he thrust his
body into hers. It felt like more than just a joining of their
bodies as they moved against each other. It felt like a joining of
their hearts too, a union that sent hazy bliss coursing through her
and made her feel as though she was floating. She moaned into his
mouth, echoing his groans, and lost herself in the emotions filling
every part of her. Warmth chased over her skin, shivers and tingles
that followed the ebb and flow of Rafe. She had never felt this way
before, not in all the times she had been with a man. It was
different with Rafe. It ran deeper, a feeling of connection
flooding her until she was no longer sure what part of this moment
was purely her. Was it the same for him? His soft moans against her
lips, the tender tangling of his tongue with hers and his tight
grip on her shoulders, said that he was there with her, lost in the
depth of their feelings and this moment. They were in this
together. There was no going back now.

Rafe’s
mouth left hers and she tilted her head to one side as he kissed
her jaw, murmuring sweet things that made her smile. The warmth of
the fire and the heat of their slow lovemaking washed over her,
turning her damp skin tacky. His chest stuck to hers as he thrust
into her, deep and possessive, his hands clasping her shoulders. He
kissed her jaw and down her neck, and she wasn’t afraid that he was
touching her there. She trusted him. She wanted him to be there, to
do as she had offered.

Her eyes
rolled closed when he sucked her neck. Pleasure rippled outwards
from the point where his mouth was on her and she held his shoulder
and the back of his head, burying her fingers into his hair and
keeping him against her throat.

“I want you,” Rafe murmured softly against her skin, his
thrusts slowing, long strokes that made her quiver and took her
higher until she was floating again.

Shannon
knew what he was asking and moaned her response. In this moment,
there was no fear of the consequences. She trusted him with all of
her heart, with all of her. She tilted her chin up to show him that
he could bite her if he wanted to. He kissed her throat again and
she felt his hesitation. She moved her hips against his, tearing a
husky groan from his throat, and swept the hand on his shoulder
down to his backside. She pressed against it each time he thrust
into her, trying to speed him up, and he took the hint. His cock
plunged into her, faster now, and she moaned each time their hips
met.

He kissed
her throat again. “Want you.”

“Want you too.”

It seemed
to be all the encouragement he needed. The moment the last word
left her lips, he gently sank his fangs into her throat. She
flinched with the sting of pain that radiated outwards, fighting
the momentary spark of fear that raced through her, and then forced
herself to relax as he removed his fangs and started to drink from
her. Intense heat emanated from the puncture marks, throbbing
through her each time he sucked, and it combined with the inferno
coiling in her stomach. Her body tightened and she moaned,
thrusting against him, seeking the climax that felt just out of
reach.

Rafe sunk
his fangs back into her throat and she cried out her orgasm. A hot
wave of lava rushed through her blood and her thighs tingled. Her
body convulsed around him and Rafe shuddered to a halt inside her,
his cock pulsing with his release.

He moaned
and collapsed against her, still suckling on her throat, his
fingers still tightly gripping her shoulders. Shannon sighed out
her breath and caressed his shoulders. Each pull he made her on
blood felt like an echo of her orgasm, sending another sheet of
fire flashing through her body. She mourned the loss of his mouth
against her when he pulled back and licked her neck.

She
smiled when he propped himself up on his elbows and she swept her
thumb across his lower lip to clear the blood off it. Rafe looked
away and rubbed his hand over his mouth. There was shame in his
eyes. The sight of blood on his lips didn’t disgust her. Neither
had the feel of his fangs in her throat. She had enjoyed it and she
wanted to feel it again.

Shannon
placed her hand against his cheek and brought his eyes back to
hers. She caressed his cheek and the strong line of his jaw, her
fingers light against him, and smiled into his eyes. His answering
smile was hesitant and short lived. She ran her fingers into his
hair, around the nape of his neck, and lured him back down for a
kiss. She kept it slow and soft, a sweep of lips alone that teased
her senses and tickled. Rafe leaned down again and slanted his
head, his mouth covering hers with more force. He growled and then
broke away and wrapped her in his arms, rolling onto his back so
quickly that she felt disorientated. She blinked and looked down at
him, her hands pressing into his firm chest.

He cocked
his head to one side, smiled, and carefully brushed strands of her
hair from her eyes, tucking it back behind her ear.

“You’re beautiful,” he breathed the words in a voice laden with
sensuality and affection, and she blushed over them and the amount
of tenderness in his dark brown eyes. They sparkled at her, warm
and smiling as surely as his dusky lips were. “What happens
now?”

His
expression flickered to one of concern but he didn’t stop smiling.
She sighed down at him. How many times had she masked her true
feelings with a smile? She was doing it now, and so was he. They
were both afraid of the next step and what was going to happen in
the New Year, and it was a relief to know that he felt the same as
she did.

“I’ll talk to the agency,” she whispered and pressed kisses to
his chest, pouring her love over him. She worked her way up to his
neck and gently bit. He groaned and shivered beneath her. She bit
again, eliciting another deep rumbling moan from him, and then
kissed along his jaw. She teased his earlobe with the tip of her
tongue. “I’m not leaving you.”

He placed
his hands in the small of her back and kissed her cheek. “What if
they refuse?”

A chill
shot through her. What if that did happen? She didn’t think it
would. The agency were normally quite accommodating when she asked
them for things, such as parting her from Rafe, although they had
been reluctant to do it. Relief chased the cold inside her away
when she remembered that they had been against parting them. They
would probably be glad to hear that she had changed her
mind.

“They won’t.” Shannon felt sure of that. She smiled down at him
and stroked his cheek. He was so handsome. It was hard to believe
that she had wanted to leave him, to run away rather than face her
feelings. She didn’t want to imagine how miserable she would have
been if she hadn’t found the courage to embrace her emotions and
let herself go, and accept him in her heart and her home. He was
here now, in her arms, just where she wanted him to be, and she
wasn’t about to let him leave. “They think we’re great
together.”

Rafe
grinned, cocky and devilish. “I think we are great together
too.”

He pulled
her down for another kiss. She kept it short and broke away again,
unable to ignore the guilt twisting her stomach. “It was my idea...
to leave... I didn’t want to deal.”

His smile
didn’t fade. In fact, he looked as though he had known that all
along. He swept his fingers over her cheek and down to her neck.
His fingertips lingered against her throat and the marks there
ached. They didn’t feel as though they were bleeding. He must have
sealed them with his saliva, helping them heal. She leaned on her
other arm, careful not to press too much of her weight down on him,
and found his fingers with hers. He shifted them and took hold of
her hand, guiding her to the twin wounds on her neck. The holes
were shallow, barely noticeable beneath her fingertips. He had been
gentle with her, just as she had known he would be, and it had felt
amazing. Her gaze met his and there was deep affection in his
smile, love that shone in his dark eyes, laced with gratitude. She
blushed and lowered her hand back to his chest, stroking patterns
on it.

Rafe
frowned, his expression turning distant. She was about to ask him
what the matter was when he spoke.

“It is midnight.”

It was
Christmas Day. On the very edge of her hearing, church bells were
ringing. Shannon looked over her shoulder at the tree. The coloured
lights and decorations twinkled, and the warmth of the sight
brought a smile to her face. She turned back to Rafe and kissed him
again. He pushed her back this time.

His dark
gaze searched hers.

“What did you wish for?”

She
frowned.

He
stroked her back, running his fingers up and down her spine. “I do
remember some things about Christmas. In the alley, you looked for
the North Star. So, what did you wish for?”

Shannon
smiled and caressed his hair, tangling her fingers in the longer
dark spikes on top. She held his gaze and it warmed her from head
to toe when she saw all the love he felt for her reflected in it.
She had wished for something and, for once, it had come
true.

“A vampire for Christmas.”

He pulled
her down and kissed her hard, stealing her breath and her heart at
the same time. She smiled when he rolled her over, nestling between
her thighs, and kissed her.

As soon
as she could reach them, she would tell the agency that she had
changed her mind. There was only one man that she wanted as her
partner, and as her lover. She wasn’t sure what would happen now
but she was going to stay with Rafe and they would see where this
new path took them. One step at a time.

And her
steps wouldn’t falter because she loved him and she knew that he
loved her.

They
would walk the path together.

Even if
it led into forever.

The End
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or his resolve to have her.

Their mutual attraction is impossible to resist but a moment
of passion places Alicia in the path of danger when Seth, the
vampire responsible for murdering Kassian’s sire, sets his sights
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When the truth about her is revealed, will Prophecy be strong
enough? Will they discover a way to save the world from Hell? And
will they finally see past the hatred bred into them by their
families and surrender to their love?
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star author F E Heaton, Prophecy: Child of
Light, is part one in an epic tale of love
and war that is sure to capture your heart and leave you craving
more. 






cover.jpg
FEUICITY: HEATON

‘“‘ ‘.‘»A g,
\






